

# Managing Labor Risks in Private Equity

Empowering Pension Fund Trustees to Navigate Workforce Risks and Drive Long-Term Value



Randi Weingarten PRESIDENT

Fedrick C. Ingram SECRETARY-TREASURER

Evelyn DeJesus
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

#### **AFT EXECUTIVE COUNCIL**

J. Philippe Abraham Francis J. Flynn Shelvy Y. Abrams Jeffery M. Freitas Frederick R. Albert David Gray Victor M. Bonilla Sánchez Ron Gross Vicky Rae Byrd Anthony M. Harmon Zeph Capo David Hecker Larry J. Carter, Jr. Karla Hernandez-Mats Kathy A. Chavez Ian Hochadel Donna M. Chiera Jerry T. Jordan Melissa Cropper Frederick E. Kowal Amanda Curtis Terrence Martin, Sr. James C. Davis Kara McCormick-Lyons Stacy Davis Gates Daniel J. Montgomery Jolene T. DiBrango Michael Mulgrew GlenEva Dunham Dr. Irene Mulvey

Shari Obrenski
Andrew Pallotta
Donna Phillips, RN
Juan Ramirez
Andrew Spar
Denise Specht
Wayne Spence
Arthur G. Steinberg
Jessica J. Tang
Adam Urbanski
Debbie White, RN
Carl Williams
Sarah Wofford

#### **OUR MISSION**

The AFT is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially through the work our members do.

Copyright © AFT, AFL-CIO (AFT 2024). Permission is hereby granted to AFT state and local affiliates to reproduce and distribute copies of the work for nonprofit educational purposes, provided that copies are distributed at or below cost, and that the author, source, and copyright notice are included on each copy. Any distribution of such materials to third parties who are outside of the AFT or its affiliates is prohibited without first receiving the express written permission of the AFT.

#### **Foreword**

Dear Trustees,

These last few years have been ones of extraordinary achievements for our union. Our members make a difference in the lives of others, yet we have had to fight for every change that betters their lives. We have fought extremism, culture wars and anti-democratic forces and have grown in both numbers and strength in ways that have exceeded what many thought possible. While more must be done, what our solidarity has achieved for us as education workers, public employees and healthcare professionals should be a source of continuing pride for us all. One of the most important things we have accomplished has been our success at winning and defending the benefit funds that provide all of us with the retirement security we deserve. But as you know, retirement security must be won again every day in the capital markets where our money is invested. As AFT member trustees, you are the guardians of our retirement security. In that work, you face many challenges, and our commitment as a union must always stand behind you. This report continues our work addressing one of the most challenging aspects of being a fiduciary—overseeing the opaque and complex world of private equity investments.

In recent years, as private equity and other alternative assets have grown as both an asset class and a force in the U.S. economy, the AFT has published numerous reports looking at alternative asset management, fees, returns and investment risks. We offer this latest report to support your work as trustees overseeing your funds' efforts to maximize long-term, risk-adjusted returns—by providing an overview of how private equity firms in AFT members' pension fund portfolios have addressed labor risks throughout their portfolio companies, by reviewing existing labor standards policies in the private equity marketplace, and by creating a model labor standards policy framework that was developed with AFT member funds in mind.

I am particularly pleased to provide trustees with this report because we have a unique vantage point as a union that represents 1.8 million American workers who both *invest in* and *work for* entities controlled by private equity. Our members' retirement funds' assets exceed \$3 trillion. Our pension funds rely on a healthy economy and broad-based economic growth to fund our long-term obligations to our current and future retirees.

Our members' pension funds invest in private equity along with every other asset class. Our pension funds are "patient capital," seeking investments that generate steady, risk-adjusted returns and create long-term value, which is particularly important because our funds' performance is ultimately determined by the performance of the wider economy. We are universal investors.

Earlier this year, Sean McGarvey, the president of the North America's Building Trades Unions, and I wrote a piece for *Fortune*, praising the Biden administration for its efforts to push the private equity industry to address investors' legitimate fiduciary concerns regarding greater transparency, fairer fees, and a business model that grows strong businesses and creates good jobs.

Sean and I wrote this piece because, unfortunately, that type of win-win approach is not the dominant business model in private equity. More often, we see workers exploited and companies loaded with debt, often to the point of bankruptcy. One of the situations addressed in this report, the case of Steward Health Care, a major hospital chain that recently filed for bankruptcy, is a prime case in point. A private equity fund (Cerberus Capital Management) created Steward through a series of leveraged buyouts, then carried out several financial transactions that stripped the company of most of its value and sold it, earning a sizeable profit while creating the conditions that pushed Steward into bankruptcy a few short years later. Cerberus and related investors profited while the patients, workers and communities these hospitals served lost everything.

With private equity firms now controlling \$14.7 trillion—33 times larger than the value of the entire U.S. auto sector—and employing 12 million workers, we find ourselves at a critical juncture. Our economy, our healthcare systems, and our pension funds as universal investors cannot afford more stories like Steward Health Care's. That is why we share the Biden administration's concern that too many private equity funds exploit investors and treat their employees as expendable, hurting them and the economy as a whole.

We also know there's a better way for the AFT and our members, both as investors and as workers. As we shared in our *Fortune* article, respecting workers' rights and the role of unions creates a virtuous economic cycle and creates meaningful long-term value for our funds in the process. A recent U.S. Treasury report found that "unions contribute to more robust economic growth and resilience." The same report found that unions contribute to a firm's productivity by increasing workers' voice and connection to their jobs. Both the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development and the International Monetary Fund have concluded that economic inequality harms economic growth. And a recent study found that productivity for union labor is 14 percent higher than nonunion labor, and that union labor reduces both employee turnover and the total cost of projects by about 4 percent.

Increasingly, large players in the private equity markets are embracing that better way. They are taking steps to address labor risks, and some of these examples are detailed in our report. But it shouldn't require a fight to push private equity companies to follow the law and respect workers' rights on the job. Poor workforce management practices in private equity harm American workers, harm our local economies, and expose investors to unnecessary risk—a colossal lose-lose for everyone except the private equity firms themselves.

As workers, as fiduciaries and as citizens, we know what working people need, what our pension funds need and what America needs is for us to work together to create good jobs, respect the law and working people's rights, and build a shared future where all of us can retire with security and dignity.

I am very pleased to be able, on behalf of your union, to provide you with this powerful tool for helping you fulfill your fiduciary duty to the AFT members we both serve.

# Managing Labor Risks in Private Equity

## Empowering Pension Fund Trustees to Navigate Workforce Risks and Drive Long-Term Value

#### **Executive Summary**

With the \$14.7 trillion private equity industry controlling companies that employ at least 12 million people, private equity's impact on the United States economy and the American workforce is profound. And the workforce issues at the entities the private equity industry controls—including the use of child or forced labor, restricted freedom of association, mass layoffs, and workplace health and safety problems, among other issues—have a significant impact on private equity's risk-reward profile. Workforce management practices directly relate to corporate long-term-value creation and, when handled poorly, create acute labor risk for investors. Addressing labor-related risks, as part of risk management, falls squarely within pension fiduciaries' responsibilities. In that context, this report is intended for pension funds to use as part of the mix of information that trustees, fund staff and expert advisers may choose to consider as they both allocate capital and oversee their portfolio investments in private equity.

The AFT created this report at the request of trustees from AFT members' public pension plans, who seek information that is often hidden or not shared with them. During AFT Trustee Council meetings, trustees nationwide express the need to understand specific investment risks more thoroughly. This report's purpose is to provide them with the necessary information to make informed decisions and fulfill their fiduciary duties.

This report argues that when private equity firms adopt and follow labor and workforce standards, everyone benefits: private equity firms, portfolio companies, their workers, our pension funds and the broader economy. The ideal outcome is for every private equity firm to implement responsible workforce labor standards and principles. These labor principles include promoting unionization, negotiating union contracts, ensuring workplace safety, eliminating forced labor (including child labor) and maintaining neutrality when workers unionize.

Many global institutional investors and industry analysts, and even the private equity industry itself, acknowledge the important role labor standards can play in value creation, with their major trade association—the American Investment Council—validating several labor risks as material to investment returns.

Private equity portfolio companies have, in some instances, taken effective action to mitigate acute labor risk, but only after intensive investor engagement with private equity firms. Given the illiquidity of private equity investments, and the challenges associated with both obtaining and acting on information as a limited partner, some fiduciaries have expressed an interest in

model policies that institutional investors could adopt for their private equity investments, to encourage private equity firms to consistently and transparently manage labor risks. This report reviews some existing model policies and proposes a model for the consideration of pension fund fiduciaries.

The issues surrounding private equity labor practices have had broader social consequences. This report looks at the high-profile case of the private equity firm Cerberus Capital's control of Steward Health Care and its aftermath. The Steward story offers an important example of the potential risk for businesses, investors, workers and communities associated with private equity's highly leveraged business model, particularly when that model is combined with poor workforce management practices. The collapse of Steward shows specifically how this model, in the healthcare context, can undermine the viability of hospitals and harm healthcare workers, the communities they serve and local economies.

This report provides a snapshot of the recent labor track record of 10 of the largest private equity firms, drawing on public sources as well as responses to questions posed to the firms themselves. Three firms responded, and their responses are summarized. The firms profiled in the report were chosen because they are the private equity managers who receive the most investment capital from our AFT members' pension funds: Advent International, Apollo Global Management, Ares Management, Blackstone Group, Brookfield Asset Management/Oaktree, Carlyle Group, CVC Capital Partners, KKR, TPG and Warburg Pincus. The report will be updated when there are material changes in the labor track record of these firms.

The report concludes with a discussion of existing labor principles and policies adopted by institutional investors and labor organizations that encourage their private equity managers to adopt a coherent, consistent approach to addressing labor risks. The report also includes the AFT Labor Standards Platform as one such approach designed with the fiduciaries of AFT members' benefit plans in mind to proactively address company-specific and systemic labor risks in private equity. This comprehensive approach to labor policies includes the adoption and implementation of systematic, responsible workforce management policies and practices that the AFT believes will enhance the value of our members' funds' investments as well as lead to a broadly healthier U.S. economy in the long term, ultimately further strengthening the security of public pensioners.

#### Introduction

The \$14.7 trillion private equity money management sector¹ controls companies that employ 12 million people.² This report seeks to examine labor relations practices in the portfolio companies of the major private equity firms, looking at these practices from the perspectives of both the labor movement and long-term risk and return, which is the appropriate lens for the fiduciaries who are entrusted with the management of workers' retirement assets. The fundamental relationship in the capital markets between risk and return means fiduciaries must be perpetually vigilant in identifying business strategies that genuinely add value and in distinguishing such strategies from ones that may increase short-term returns by increasing risk.

Fiduciaries have long known that, in dealing with private equity firms, vigilance is required around financial risk/return tradeoffs. This report looks at labor relations practices as another area where it is possible to increase short-term returns while taking on long-term risks—leading to zero-sum or even negative-sum outcomes. In producing this report, the AFT hopes to provide a wide range of actors—fiduciaries, fund staff and advisers, workers and their unions—with critical information necessary to assess private equity funds' claims to engage in value creation through their management of the businesses they control.

The AFT has close to 1.8 million members, who have, through collective bargaining, built both public and private sector retirement funds with assets totaling roughly \$3.4 trillion. During the last several decades, the AFT has expressed concern regarding alternative investments' excessive fees, poor returns net of fees, risk, and failure to deliver promised diversification.<sup>3</sup> This report focuses instead on a set of labor issues in the management of private equity assets that concern the AFT as a workers' organization and that we believe should concern those charged with protecting our members' retirement security.

The purpose of this report is to inform pension fund trustees, workers, their unions and public policy makers regarding the labor track record of the top private equity asset managers in AFT member retirement fund portfolios. The AFT has asked those asset managers directly about their labor standards policies and has summarized their responses. This report also suggests a policy framework for assessing the labor practices of private equity firms in relation to their management of their portfolios of operating companies.

This information is provided with the expectation that a variety of market actors will find the information useful. The AFT provides this report to our pension funds with the expectation that it will be part of the mix of information that trustees, fund staff and expert advisers will use to both allocate capital and oversee their portfolio investments in private equity. The AFT does not make investment recommendations or provide investment advice to its members or their pension funds.

#### The Role of Labor Standards in Value Creation

The value of workforce management practices as a contributor to long-term financial performance is recognized by the American Investment Council, one of the private equity industry's major trade associations. In its "Guidelines for Responsible Investing," the AIC notes that "evidence has continued to mount that consideration of ESG (environmental, social and governance) issues can create value for investments during the holding period, for the post-investment operation of the company, and to society over the long term." It further elaborates on a set of ESG issues "that can be material to investment returns and/or societal outcomes" and includes the following key recommendations to AIC-member firms, with 3 of the 8 substantive guidelines relating directly to labor standards:

- Improve employee well-being. "Seek to support and improve the well-being of employees as part of human capital management strategy and in compliance with applicable laws. This includes supporting the payment of competitive wages and benefits to employees; providing a safe and healthy workplace; and respecting rights of employees to decide whether or not to join a union and engage in collective bargaining."
- Improve diversity, equity, and inclusion. "Seek to improve diversity, equity, and inclusion in the private equity industry and in portfolio investments, as appropriate.

  This includes efforts to address and resolve racial and gender disparities in recruitment, retention, and compensation."
- Respect human rights. "Respect the human rights of those affected by their investment
  activities and seek to confirm that their investments do not flow to companies that utilize
  child or forced labor or maintain discriminatory policies."

In 2023, 45 institutional investors representing \$3.5 trillion in investments released a <u>statement</u>, reinforcing the value-additive benefits of strong workforce management policies: "Companies that respect labor rights reap many benefits, such as greater productivity, safer workplaces, and improved employee engagement." Trillium Asset Management went a step further in a 2022 <u>report</u>, making the case for companies to embrace worker organizing as it aligns with "a long-term investment horizon and sustainable investment values." These statements drew upon research showing that firms with lower turnover had better financial performance and Morningstar research that unionized firms have lower turnover. Looking specifically at the healthcare industry, two recent studies correlated unionization and lower workforce turnover, showcasing how workforce representation can stabilize operations.

In 2023, the World Economic Forum created its DEI Lighthouse Program with annual progress updates, <sup>11</sup> highlighting how addressing pay equity and promoting diversity in hiring, retention strategies and promotion policies can create an inclusive, equitable and more productive workplace culture. The World Economic Forum found that workforce management policies that promote DEI led to better corporate financial performance and resilience because diverse teams at all levels are more effective at problem-solving and are more innovative, but effective implementation depends on high-level leadership commitment.

In June 2024, AFT President Randi Weingarten participated in the World of Work forum hosted by Semafor, which focused on Gallup's "State of the Global Workplace" report. The Gallup report highlights a real correlation between strong labor laws, employee engagement and worker well-being. The report found that businesses in the top quartile of employee engagement achieve 23 percent higher profitability than those in the bottom quartile.

Also in 2024, the president's National Economic Council held a roundtable on the need for private equity to adopt a more worker-friendly approach to its investment portfolios. The forum was convened by Acting Secretary of Labor Julie Su, who oversees implementation and enforcement of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act, and National Economic Council Director Lael Brainard.

## Private Equity Labor Policies' Impact on The Larger Economic Environment: Implications for Fiduciaries

Public pension funds are among the longest of long-term investors, and large pension funds that benefit from economies of scale are universal investors whose performance is tied to that of the larger global economy. Consequently, pension fund financial performance is tied to strong economic prosperity and growth. The 2008 financial crisis proved this point, causing a precipitous decline in pension funding, with public pensions losing \$889 billion in aggregate value from 2008 to 2009, 13 compounded by budget-strained states skimping on annual required contributions. 14

In the years following the 2008 financial crisis, private equity managers promised pension funds diversification<sup>15</sup> and high, uncorrelated returns. Critics of private equity have argued that when the financial risk associated with the embedded leverage in private equity portfolios is properly analyzed and fees are fully accounted for, real returns are disappointing, <sup>16</sup> particularly in today's current relatively high-interest-rate environment. <sup>17</sup>

Private equity firms' basic strategy has been relatively constant going back to the 1980s, when private equity firms were known as leveraged buyout firms. Their strategy has been to acquire operating companies by combining their investors' equity with very high levels of debt attached to the companies, and then to manage those companies to maximize cash flows to equity investors, usually through a combination of outsized dividends and a sale within five to seven years. During the ownership period, dividends are funded through strategies such as dividend recapitalization, <sup>18</sup> sale leasebacks<sup>19</sup> and subscription line financing.<sup>20</sup>

Underlying these strategies often are efforts to maximize operating cash flows by either reducing or appearing to reduce cash outflows, including especially labor costs and costs of investing in property, plant and equipment. To the extent these practices are not sustainable—i.e., they lead to firms becoming uncompetitive or unattractive to their customers, prospective employees or buyers—they threaten the long-term health and profitability of private equity portfolio companies. Maintaining solvency under high debt burdens is a challenge for many portfolio companies, with bankruptcies reaching a record high in 2023. More than 20 percent of healthcare bankruptcies in 2023 were private-equity backed. As of 2019, 10 out of 14 of the

largest retail bankruptcies were private equity-owned, and from 2009 to 2019, nearly 600,000 workers at private equity- or hedge fund-owned retailers lost their jobs.<sup>23</sup>

As bad as mass layoffs are, for pension funds that are universal owners there is potentially a larger economic and social issue that hurts investors long-term. Given that private equity funds control 6.5 percent of gross domestic product,<sup>24</sup> making them 33 percent larger than the entire automotive sector, widespread value-destroying business practices by private equity have the potential to negatively impact the larger economic environment, which is the fundamental driver of pension fund returns.<sup>25</sup> High debt burdens force companies to cut costs—often labor costs—to remain solvent. In the case of healthcare companies, this usually means fewer staff to care for patients and demonstrably worse patient outcomes.

Labor standards policies at pension funds offer trustees an important tool to systematically address both company-specific and systemic risks associated with labor practices at private equity portfolio companies. This includes ensuring collective bargaining rights and card-check neutrality for workers at portfolio companies, which can lead to more stable and productive labor relations. As the profiles below demonstrate, many private equity firms have successfully resolved labor disputes in some specific instances and have mitigated labor-related risks, but the predominant case-by-case approach of private equity firms to portfolio labor issues brings with it substantial transaction costs and reputational vulnerabilities. A comprehensive approach to labor policies, detailed below, would involve the adoption and implementation of systematic, responsible workforce-management policies and practices to protect and enhance the value of our funds' investments in the long term.

## Private Equity Model in Healthcare: Cerberus' Ownership of Steward Health Care

On May 5, 2024, Steward Health Care filed for bankruptcy—the second-largest healthcare bankruptcy in history—14 years after being acquired by private equity giant Cerberus and going through a chain of typical private equity-driven financial engineering. Cerberus' management of Steward and the relationship between Cerberus, Steward and Medical Properties Trust, a healthcare real estate investment trust, has resulted in not only bankruptcy for Steward, but a litany of poor labor management practices that damaged Steward's business and led to labor law violations; devastating cuts to healthcare services, harming patients in communities across the country; and community hospitals saddled with untenable debt and no ownership of or control over their own properties. In response, U.S. Sens. Elizabeth Warren and Ed Markey of Massachusetts have proposed federal legislation criminalizing cost-cutting in healthcare institutions that leads to the death of patients.

In 2010, Cerberus purchased the Caritas Christi Health Care system from the Catholic Archdiocese of Boston and created Steward Health Care. Over the following decade, Steward's rampant cost-cutting led to a series of labor disputes with unions that represented nurses at their hospitals, with charges against Steward under Cerberus' ownership filed with the National Labor Relations Board in 2012, 27 2016, 28 2019 29 and 2020. One of the charges stemmed from an apparent threat by Steward to close a hospital if the union refused to accept Steward's

"final" offer in contract negotiations.<sup>31</sup> According to one report, nurses represented by the Massachusetts Nurses Association filed more than 1,000 unsafe staffing complaints in 2012 alone.<sup>32</sup> In 2013, nurses at a hospital in Quincy, Mass., went on a one-day strike.<sup>33</sup>

Beyond Massachusetts, Cerberus shut down Steward's Northside Regional Medical Center in Youngstown, Ohio, in 2018, resulting in 388 layoffs,<sup>34</sup> including 188 nurses who were members of the Ohio Nurses Association/AFT.<sup>35</sup> As a result of the closure, Youngstown—with a population of 60,000—no longer has maternity services, striking a further blow to an already economically challenged city.<sup>36</sup> In 2020, Steward also closed the maternity unit at another hospital 15 miles away from Youngstown.<sup>37</sup> One recent report conservatively estimated the number of workers who have lost jobs stemming from Steward's seven hospital closures and other extensive cuts to services and staffing to be at least 2,650.<sup>38</sup>

Worker health and safety violations also mounted, suggesting a pattern of poor workplace management practices. The federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration cited Steward for safety and health violations at its Haverhill, Mass., hospital in 2019<sup>39</sup> and 2020,<sup>40</sup> where one employee died of COVID-19 after treating COVID patients and another employee tripped on an extension cord and fractured her knee. During the pandemic, Steward's inability to retain qualified nurses was extremely costly, culminating in a \$40 million claim against Steward by hospital staffing firm Aya in April 2021.<sup>41</sup> Steward drew additional significant health and safety citations at a Florida hospital in 2019<sup>42</sup> and at another Massachusetts hospital in 2016.<sup>43</sup> Steward also was cited for a Family and Medical Leave Act violation and fined at a Brockton, Mass., hospital in 2012.<sup>44</sup> Steward's Rockledge hospital in Florida (the site of the OSHA citation in 2019) was reported in 2024 to have a bat infestation and a sewage backup.<sup>45</sup> Steward is facing major investigations in Massachusetts, with one mayor referring to the hospital company as a "Ponzi scheme."<sup>46</sup>

The full extent of Cerberus' financial extraction from Steward has not been disclosed, but *Bloomberg* reported in 2021 that Cerberus made \$800 million from Steward between dividends and profits at sale. A major component of the proceeds: Cerberus compelled Steward to enter a sale-leaseback arrangement with Medical Properties Trust in 2016, selling Steward's hospital properties to MPT's real estate investment trust, and enabling a substantial dividend payment to Cerberus.<sup>47</sup>

The rental payments incurred by Steward in the MPT transaction, combined with the \$475 million in earlier debt piled onto Steward hospitals by Cerberus during the leveraged buyout in 2010, 48 along with Steward's labor problems, eliminated the possibility of Cerberus exiting its investment through an initial public offering. Instead, Cerberus sold Steward to a group of Steward managers, who proved ultimately unable to reverse the death spiral set off by Cerberus' extraction of value from Steward. At the same time, the opaque nature of Cerberus' exit transaction from Steward makes it difficult to assess exactly who benefited from Cerberus' ownership of Steward, how much they benefited by, and the remaining value of Steward.

The Steward case has prompted wide-ranging federal investigations. In April 2024, the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions' Subcommittee on Primary Health and Retirement Security held a field hearing where witnesses provided scathing critiques of Steward and Cerberus. 49 In recent months, Sens. Warren and Markey have led a congressional

investigation into the various corporations involved in the Steward scandal, sending letters to Cerberus, MPT and Macquarie, and to Steward's creditors. After Steward declared bankruptcy, Arizona Attorney General Kris Mayes announced an investigation into Steward, 50 and Massachusetts Attorney General Andrea Joy Campbell has signaled intent to pursue Steward if it is found to have broken any laws. 51 It is also likely that the Securities and Exchange Commission is investigating MPT. 52

Meanwhile, Cerberus Institutional Partners International, the fund that held Cerberus' investment in Steward, has suffered financially, landing in the third quartile for investment performance for private equity funds that began in that vintage year, according to PitchBook.<sup>53</sup> How the Steward debacle will impact Cerberus going forward is unclear. Cerberus' seventh multi-strategy fund appears to have closed well below its \$3 billion goal, though Cerberus has not disclosed its final close. Cerberus' co-head of private equity, Robert Warden, stepped back from leadership in July 2023 and may have left the firm.<sup>54</sup>

#### **Asset Manager Review**

This report examines labor-risk exposure in the top 10 private equity firms across AFT member pension funds' private equity allocations. Pension fund exposure is detailed in Appendix A and based on total private equity fund commitments made by these pension funds between 2013 and 2023, compiled using the data-provider PitchBook. The firms include Blackstone Group, Carlyle Group, KKR, Apollo Global Management, Brookfield Asset Management, TPG, Warburg Pincus, CVC Capital Partners, Ares Management and Advent International.

All private equity funds, by their nature as controlling investors, involve the management of significant labor-related risk. It can be difficult for fiduciaries, their staff and outside experts to evaluate the extent of these risks and the approach any given private equity manager brings to these risks due to the limited available information about private equity firm business management practices. This report reviews and categorizes publicly available information about recent labor issues in the portfolios of each of the private equity firms listed above, with the aim of providing a starting point for fiduciaries and their advisers to assess labor risk in their private equity portfolios.

# Private equity labor violations case study: Hearthside Food Solutions

Charlesbank Capital Partners and Partners Group's Hearthside Food Solutions outsources industrial baking on behalf of larger brands like Kellogg and Mondelez. In December 2020, workers at a Hearthside-owned facility in McComb, Ohio, voted against a union after an aggressive anti-union campaign that included the company hiring union busters, holding captive audience meetings, directing threats of deportation at Hispanic workers, making cash payments to workers voting against the union, and threatening to close the company. The Bakery Workers union, AFL-CIO, lost the election.<sup>177</sup>

Its poor labor management practices include extensive use of child labor at Hearthside facilities, according to reporting in February 2023 by the New York Times, which noted that Hearthside factories were "full of" minors working in dangerous conditions. 178 Also, Hearthside has been a serial violator of occupational safety and health laws, receiving over \$470,000 in fines from OSHA since 2021. Eleven of its workers have suffered amputations since 2019. Additionally, the Michigan Department of Labor and Economic Opportunity's Wage and Hour Division fined Hearthside \$53,000 in 2022 for employment law violations. 179

Due to the nature of the limited public information regarding private equity portfolios, this survey cannot be considered comprehensive and should be used by investors as a starting point for further inquiries. Information contained herein is updated as of publication.

In early June, the AFT requested responses directly from these firms on their workforce management and labor standards strategies, emphasizing its role in long-term value creation. Each firm received the same set of questions and was encouraged to include any additional relevant information or materials. At the time of publication, only two of the 10 firms, Blackstone and Apollo, had responded to our questions, and a summary of their responses are included in their profiles. Advent Capital indicated that it would not be providing a response. No other firms replied in any way.

Trustees can also find additional information on private equity firms' labor track record in the Private Equity Stakeholder Project's Private Equity Labor Scorecard, ranking 11 large private equity firms in the United States on their labor standards, with Blackstone, Cerberus, KKR, Sycamore, Roark, CD&R, and BC Partners all receiving failing grades.<sup>55</sup>

Private Equity Firm	Adopted Comprehensive Labor Principles	Declined to Respond to AFT	Freedom of Association	Mass Layoffs	Working Conditions & Benefits	Diversity, Equity & Inclusion	Right to Healthcare	Privatization	Child Labor
Advent			Χ		Χ				
Apollo			X		X	Χ			
Ares		Χ		X					
Blackstone			X		X				Χ
Brookfield/ Oaktree		Х	X		X				
Carlyle		Χ	Χ		Χ				Χ
CVC		Χ		Χ	X				
KKR		Χ	X	X	X				
TPG		Χ	X	Χ			Χ	Χ	
Warburg Pincus		X							

#### **The Blackstone Group**

The Blackstone Group is the largest alternative asset manager in the world, reporting over \$1 trillion in assets under management and more than 230 portfolio companies. <sup>56</sup> Blackstone has also had several highprofile labor issues involving its portfolio companies, such as Packers Sanitation Services Inc. These situations have generally led to positive workplace reforms.

In response to the AFT's questions regarding workforce management and labor standards strategies, Blackstone emphasized the importance of attentive workforce management in its portfolio companies as fundamental to building successful businesses and fulfilling its fiduciary duties. The company outlined several core principles, including investing in employee training and development, complying with labor laws, ensuring competitive wages and benefits, and

### NOTE TO PRIVATE EQUITY ASSET MANAGERS:

If you believe that your firm's labor track record has been summarized incorrectly, please contact the AFT's Center for Workers' Capital at <a href="mailto:dkazansky@aft.org">dkazansky@aft.org</a>. Future updates to this publication may reflect changes in firms' commitments to labor principles and their track records.

prioritizing worker safety and health. Additionally, Blackstone described initiatives like shared employee equity programs and veteran hiring to foster inclusive growth and enhance economic opportunities within its companies.

#### Carrix

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

Status: NOT APPLICABLE

In November 2021, *Bloomberg* reported that Blackstone had acquired a majority stake in marine terminal operator Carrix, which is the parent company of SSA Marine, which owns 200 port and rail locations across the Western Hemisphere.<sup>57</sup> Blackstone had earlier acquired a 20 percent minority stake in Carrix in March 2019.<sup>58</sup> Since Blackstone's acquisition of the minority stake, the company has been hit with four major OSHA fines, including a \$67,500 fine in 2023, and two significant penalties from the California Air Resources Board.<sup>59</sup>

#### Packers Sanitation Services Inc.

**Labor issue:** Child labor **Status:** RESOLVED

In February 2023, Blackstone-owned Packers Sanitation Services Inc. paid \$1.5 million to settle a U.S. Department of Labor investigation, which found at least 102 children doing contract cleaning at 13 plants across eight states in conditions of "oppressive child labor." "There is no way this was just a mistake, a clerical error, a handful of rogue individuals getting through. This was the standard operating procedure," a Department of Labor investigator told "60 Minutes."

After PSSI's systematic use of child labor was exposed, it <u>lost contracts with three of its largest clients</u>, <sup>61</sup> JBS, Tyson and Cargill, and the value of the company's debt <u>dropped dramatically</u>. <sup>62</sup> Moody's <u>downgraded</u> PSSI's credit rating in May and again in November. The May downgrade came as a result of "the loss of contracts and lawsuits related to labor issues," leading to concerns about "management credibility and track record risk." <sup>63</sup> In response, the New Mexico state

treasurer announced opposition to any new Blackstone investments by New Mexico's public funds until Blackstone reforms its labor rights practices.<sup>64</sup>

In response, Blackstone released an 18-point <u>plan</u> to eliminate child labor at PSSI, <sup>65</sup> and four months after the announcement of the \$1.5 million fine, Blackstone reached an <u>agreement</u> with the United Food and Commercial Workers "to offer union representation at PSSI locations across the country." Thus far, under the agreement, about 1,200 PSSI workers—more than half the total who clean processing plants—have become union members with increased wages, better benefits, and health and safety provisions. Additionally, after canceling contracts with PSSI, JBS and Tyson ceased subcontracting plant cleaning services, and workers are covered by UFCW contracts; PSSI lost contracts, but many workers saw their jobs improved.

#### Aloft El Segundo and Fairfield Inn & Suites LAX

Labor issues: Freedom of association; working conditions and benefits

Status: RESOLVED

Workers at two Blackstone-owned hotels, the Aloft El Segundo and Fairfield Inn & Suites LAX, repeatedly walked out and protested for more than 10 months due to low wages and poor treatment as they attempted to renegotiate a collective bargaining agreement that expired on June 30, 2023. Blackstone lagged the majority of the Southern California hotel industry in resolving the dispute; 75 percent of the hotel industry settled a fair contract with workers before the firm reached an agreement in late May 2024.

#### Applegreen

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

**Status:** RESOLVED

Blackstone Infrastructure Partners <u>acquired</u> a majority stake in Applegreen, a highway rest-stop company, at the end of 2020.<sup>67</sup> During 2022, a Connecticut affiliate of the Service Employees International Union, Local 32BJ, repeatedly raised concerns with Applegreen that it was paying its workers below a state-mandated standard wage for workers at facilities that were ultimately owned by the state.<sup>68</sup> In March 2023, the state of Connecticut <u>sued</u> Applegreen for over \$6 million for back pay for the workers.<sup>69</sup>

#### Weee!

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

**Status:** NOT AVAILABLE

Blackstone Growth backed the Asian grocer Weee in a March 2021 funding round. In June 2021, the grocer was fined 12,000 by OSHA. In March 2023, it was sued by two delivery drivers alleging illegal tip deductions, denials of meal breaks and misclassifying workers.

#### The Carlyle Group

The Carlyle Group has \$426 billion in assets under management and is one of the largest private equity firms in the world.<sup>73</sup> Carlyle has had a host of controversies over the years, including permanently replacing striking members of Machinists union at Vought Aircraft Industries in 2009.<sup>74</sup> Carlyle has also attracted scrutiny in recent years for its major investments in the residential real estate market, driving up the cost of housing, a major issue for workers and in particular for AFT members.<sup>75</sup>

#### Medline

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

Status: ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

In June 2021, Carlyle, Blackstone and Hellman & Friedman acquired majority ownership of Medline, the medical supply giant, for over \$30 billion. Medline is the defendant in a classaction lawsuit related to the denial of overtime, filed in 2022 by Deja Nair, a warehouse employee for Medline in California. For over two years, Medline has repeatedly attempted to move the case to arbitration, despite the warehouse employees' standard exemption from binding arbitration agreements under the Federal Arbitration Act. In a 9-0 decision, the Supreme Court on April 12 struck down Carlyle's, Blackstone's and Hellman & Friedman's arguments, finding that workers employed in the transportation industry are presumptively eligible for jury trials under the Federal Arbitration Act. The case is ongoing.

Since acquiring Medline in 2021, Medline has incurred over \$84,000 in proposed fines from OSHA for 10 violations, <sup>79</sup> including poor safety practices at a Medline warehouse in Florida that led to an employee's leg getting <u>crushed</u>. <sup>80</sup>

#### **ZP** Better Together

**Labor issue:** Freedom of association **Status:** ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

In November 2023, Carlyle's subsidiary AlpInvest became the principal limited partner in Kinderhook Capital Fund IV,<sup>81</sup> which owns ZP Better Together, a telecom sign language interpreting company.<sup>82</sup> Just two months later, ZP unilaterally shuttered two call centers in Minnesota after the sign language interpreters had begun to organize a union, just hours before workers were scheduled to meet with union organizers.<sup>83</sup>

#### Hyundai Glovis

Labor issue: Compulsory or child labor

**Status:** NOT AVAILABLECarlyle purchased a \$510 million stake in Hyundai's logistics arm, Hyundai Glovis, in January 2022.<sup>84</sup> In November 2022, the Alabama Department of Labor found that a Hyundai Glovis warehouse had employed an underage worker using fraudulent identification.<sup>85</sup>

#### **Kohlberg Kravis Roberts**

KKR is an alternative assets management firm headquartered in New York City. As of Dec. 31, 2023, KKR had \$553 billion in assets under management, <sup>86</sup> including \$176 billion in private equity. <sup>87</sup> KKR has demonstrated a poor track record with labor issues among its portfolio companies.

#### **Atlantic Aviation**

**Labor issue:** Freedom of association **Status:** ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

In June 2021, KKR acquired the private jet servicing firm Atlantic Aviation for \$4.475 billion.<sup>88</sup> In March 2024, Atlantic Aviation workers in Aspen, Colo., voted to unionize with the Machinists union<sup>89</sup> after Atlantic Aviation ran an anti-union campaign that included the portfolio company retaining notorious anti-union campaign law firm Morgan Lewis.<sup>90</sup>

#### Brightview

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

Status: UNRESOLVED

KKR created landscaping company Brightview in June 2014. <sup>91</sup> Since that time, Brightview has been cited by OSHA for major health and safety violations no less than 14 times. <sup>92</sup> The Laborers' International Union of North America has also criticized Brightview for its extensive use of H-2B visa workers, which likely means that the OSHA violations are underreported. <sup>93</sup>

#### Toys R Us

Labor issue: Mass layoffs

**Status:** RESOLVED

KKR acquired Toys R Us, alongside Bain Capital and real estate firm Vornado, in 2005 in a \$6.6 billion leveraged buyout. By September 2017 when the company filed for bankruptcy, it had approximately \$5 billion in debt and was spending about \$400 million per year on debt payments. 94

As a result of the bankruptcy, 33,000 employees were laid off without severance. Laid-off workers organized a public campaign to demand severance, 95 and due to their efforts, KKR and Bain Capital eventually created a \$20 million fund for laid-off workers. 96 However, this was well below the \$75 million that advocates argued should have been available to the workers. 97

#### Refresco

Labor issues: Freedom of association; working conditions and benefits

**Status: RESOLVED** 

KKR acquired Refresco, the largest independent bottling company in the world, in July 2022.<sup>98</sup> Prior to its purchase, PAI Partners-owned Refresco's workers were in the process of unionizing and faced intimidation as part of an anti-union campaign.<sup>99</sup> Under KKR's ownership, Refresco

engaged in surface bargaining, seeking to maintain a status quo of low wages, poor benefits and mandatory 12-hour shifts. <sup>100</sup> For example, The Lever reported that KKR pushed a contract proposal giving workers just one day off every 12 days, even if they were working 12-hour shifts, and only allowing weekends off once every eight weeks. <sup>101</sup>

In 2023, after three years of battling union-busting efforts under two different private equity owners, <sup>102</sup> Refresco workers won improved benefits, including wage increases, improved overtime calculations, better holiday pay, paid English classes, an improved scheduling system to reduce the use of 12-hour shifts, and more. <sup>103</sup>

#### **Apollo Global Management**

Apollo Global Management has \$651 billion in assets under management, making it one of the world's largest private equity firms. <sup>104</sup> Apollo's origin story and track record is covered extensively in Pulitzer Prize-winning journalist Gretchen Morgenson's new book with Joshua Rosner, *These Are the Plunderers*. <sup>105</sup> In terms of labor issues, Apollo's track record includes active, unresolved issues in both the healthcare and grocery industries as well as the successful resolution of a labor dispute at the Venetian and Palazzo Hotels in Las Vegas, the latter offering a model for successful labor policy that, were it to be applied more systematically, could create broad benefits for investors and workers alike.

In response to the AFT's questions regarding workforce management and labor standards strategies, Apollo noted that it has established various policies and expectations for managing human capital, actively seeking to participate in workforce development and governance-focused organizations. Apollo's Human Rights Policy includes a stated commitment to integrity, respect, fairness, and the recognition and support of fundamental human rights. Since 2009, Apollo has annually published a governance report emphasizing workplace conditions, and recently it introduced a Head of Labor Relations position to integrate human capital considerations throughout the investment lifecycle. Apollo also recently adopted a set of workforce principles based largely on the American Investment Council's "Guidelines for Responsible Investing." Apollo is among the first private equity general partners to adopt a version of labor principles, but they are substantially weaker than the comprehensive approaches to workplace risk management adopted by BCP, Grosvenor and Hamilton Lane.

#### Lifepoint Health, ScionHealth

Labor issues: Freedom of association; working conditions and benefits

Status: ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

Since 2015, Apollo-managed funds have acquired major hospital assets, primarily through their ownership of rural hospital chains Lifepoint Health and ScionHealth. Both systems have been cited by OSHA for numerous occupational health and safety violations under Apollo's ownership and have incurred nearly \$60,000 in fines. <sup>108</sup> In just one example, after an employee of Wilson Medical Center in North Carolina died of COVID-19 in October 2020, OSHA found that the hospital lacked a proper COVID-19 mitigation plan and fined the hospital \$7,000. <sup>109</sup>

Earlier this year, ScionHealth-owned Kindred Hospital Seattle was the subject of an unfair labor practice charge by the AFT-affiliated Washington State Nurses Association for failing to bargain. A number of other workforce management risks are detailed in a January 2024 report, Apollo's Stranglehold on Hospitals Harms Patients and Healthcare Workers."

In Oregon, workers filed a wage and hour lawsuit against their employer, Willamette Valley Medical Center, owned by Lifepoint, alleging that the employer did not properly pay overtime, made unlawful deductions from employees' wages and failed to provide employees with required meal and rest breaks. WVMC agreed to settle the case for \$2.9 million, a considerable sum given the small size of the hospital and number of employees.

#### Cardenas Markets

**Labor issues:** Working conditions and benefits; freedom of association; diversity, equity and inclusion

Status: ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

Apollo Investment Fund IX owns and controls Cardenas Markets and its parent company Heritage Grocers. On March 12, 2024, Cardenas Markets settled a class-action lawsuit alleging labor code violations, including pay and overtime violations and rest break violations, at a cost of \$2,500,000, without admitting wrongdoing. This case made similar allegations to those settled by Cardenas in 2021 under prior ownership at a cost of \$6.5 million. In August 2023, Cardenas Markets settled—for \$1,500,000, without admitting wrongdoing—a class-action lawsuit alleging violation of California's labor regulations by failing to provide seats to cashiers. He in ally, since December 2022, UFCW Local 1167 has filed unfair labor practice charges with the National Labor Relations Board against Cardenas related to wrongful termination for union and/or protected activity.

Cardenas workers have testified at the California Public Employees' Retirement System, the California State Teachers' Retirement System and other pension funds about poor workforce management practices at Cardenas, including former bakery worker Rosalba Martinez, who was terminated after being ill at work and having a store manager ask her to take a drug test and a pregnancy test. Another Cardenas worker, Valeria Alvarez, testified that she was fired after reporting sexual harassment to Cardenas and a month after she filed a complaint with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission alleging sexual harassment.<sup>115</sup>

#### The Venetian and Palazzo Hotels, Las Vegas

Labor issues: Working conditions and benefits; freedom of association

**Status:** RESOLVED

Roughly 16 months after acquiring the Venetian and Palazzo hotels in Las Vegas, Apollo committed to enter into a neutrality agreement with the unions representing their workforce, Culinary Workers Union Local 226, Bartenders Union Local 165, International Union of Operating Engineers Local 501 and Teamsters Local 986, ending a decadeslong labor dispute at the hotels. About the deal, a spokesperson for the Venetian is reported to have said, "Signing these neutrality agreements allows team members to freely choose whether or not to be

represented by a union without interference or opposition."<sup>116</sup> This successful resolution of the Venetian labor dispute can serve as a model for Apollo and other private equity firms.

#### **Brookfield Asset Management, Oaktree Capital Management**

Brookfield Asset Management is one of the largest asset managers in the world, with over \$900 billion in assets under management. As of 2019, Brookfield also owned Oaktree Capital Management, which has \$189 billion assets under management. Given Brookfield's ownership and control of Oaktree, they are treated in this report as the same investor. In early 2024, Brookfield and UNITE HERE reached a settlement that included a neutrality agreement with several Brookfield-owned hotels.

#### W Hollywood hotel

Labor issues: Freedom of association; working conditions and benefits

**Status:** RESOLVED

Workers at the Oaktree Capital Management-owned W Hollywood Hotel just finished renegotiating a collective bargaining agreement that expired on June 30, 2023, a process that involved protests and a strike. During the labor dispute, the hotel's restaurant operator, Mosaic, fired eight workers involved in union activism. The workers' union, UNITE HERE Local 11, filed unfair labor practice charges with the National Labor Relations Board. The *Los Angeles Times* also reported on a workplace safety complaint filed by workers alleging the presence of vermin in the workplace. 119

#### Fairmont Sonoma Mission Inn

Labor issues: Freedom of association; working conditions and benefits

**Status:** RESOLVED

Workers at the Brookfield Asset Management-owned Fairmont Sonoma Mission Inn have been organizing a union with UNITE HERE for several months. The employer's anti-union campaign led to unfair labor charges being filed by the union, which have resulted in the National Labor Relations Board finding "sufficient evidence" to prosecute 43 labor law violations, according to UNITE HERE Local 2. Violations included illegal threats of reprisals against employees for engaging in union activities, interrogation of employees about their union activities, intimidation, and promising to promote an employee if he refrained from union activities.

#### Sofitel hotel

Labor issues: Working conditions and benefits; freedom of association

Status: RESOLVED

In 2023, workers at the Sofitel hotel in Washington, D.C., and other hotels owned by Brookfield began actions demanding affordable healthcare, stability in their schedules, carts for housekeepers and a fair process to organize in a union without bullying and intimidation. <sup>121</sup>

#### **TPG**

TPG Inc. is an alternative asset manager with assets under management totaling \$222 billion and 300 portfolio companies across 30 countries. 122

#### **Evercare Group**

Labor issues: Freedom of association; right to healthcare; privatization

Status: ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

TPG manages the Evercare Health Fund, which is an emerging-markets healthcare fund whose limited partners include global development finance institutions, pension funds, healthcare corporations and various foundations. <sup>123</sup> It owns the Evercare Group, which consists of 29 hospitals, 16 clinics and more than 70 diagnostics centers across Africa and South Asia. <sup>124</sup> Many of these acquisitions are in countries like Kenya and Bangladesh that have seen increasing privatization of healthcare alongside erosion of their public health systems. <sup>125</sup> Some critics have decried how development financial institutions, such as those invested in TPG's Evercare Health Fund, are facilitating investments into private, for-profit healthcare services at the expense of public health systems. <sup>126</sup> The erosion of public health systems in these countries is much more detrimental than in the U.S. given their nearly entirely privatized healthcare system.

Evercare hospitals in Africa have been accused of pursuing an economic model that denies healthcare to working people and of engaging in abusive practices toward working-class patients. At an Evercare hospital in Nigeria, the cost of childbirth would equal 12 years of income for the bottom 20 percent of earners. Nairobi Women's Hospital in Kenya, also owned by TPG's Evercare Health Fund, has detained at least 32 patients over unpaid medical bills, including a newborn child whose twin brother had died. According to Oxfam's June 2023 report "Sick Development," patient detainments over unpaid bills happened both before and after TPG's acquisition of the hospital in 2017. 129

#### I.Crew

Labor issue: Mass layoffs Status: NOT APPLICABLE

TPG acquired J.Crew in 2011 with co-investor Leonard Green and Partners in a \$3 billion leveraged buyout, <sup>130</sup> wherein the firms put up only \$1.1 billion in equity. <sup>131</sup> Over the next decade, and despite J.Crew's debt burden, TPG and Leonard Green paid themselves \$765.9 million in fees and debt-funded dividends from the company. <sup>132</sup> By 2018, J.Crew reportedly was paying \$30 million in debt payments per quarter. <sup>133</sup> After furloughing 11,000 employees, J.Crew filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy in May 2020. Its lenders converted the company's \$1.6 billion in debt into equity, and TPG and Leonard Green made their exit from the investment by September 2020. <sup>134</sup>

#### *Nox*

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

**Status:** NOT AVAILABLETPG acquired a 65 percent stake in Nox, a vinyl flooring manufacturing firm, in 2017.<sup>135</sup> In August 2023, OSHA levied over half a million dollars in fines against Nox's U.S. arm for a case where a 56-year-old worker suffered a finger amputation in February 2023.<sup>136</sup> The prior year, OSHA fined the firm \$1.2 million for another case where a worker suffered an

amputation.<sup>137</sup> And in 2019, OSHA fined the firm \$225,000 for an amputation.<sup>138</sup> TPG appears to have attempted to sell its stake in the South Korean firm 2022, but the sale has not been consummated.

#### Philz Coffee

Labor issue: Freedom of association

Status: NOT AVAILABLETPG led a \$45 million financing round for Philz Coffee in September 2016, 139 and TPG Capital CEO Jim Coulter is on Philz's board of directors. Workers at a Philz Coffee location in Berkeley, Calif., successfully voted in a new independent union in April 2024. During their organizing campaign, a union member alleged, "Our manager pulled people into one-on-one meetings, illegally threatening that the company would withhold the upcoming mandatory \$20 minimum wage increase for fast food restaurants in California. Posters were pinned to our news board displaying coercive and false information about unions and our upcoming election. A barrage of corporate employees, including the CEO, showed up at our store, attempting to manipulate our votes. An email was even sent out just six days before our election to each employee at our store, stating that the company had not decided whether or not to renew its lease at our location, and they just wanted to let us know." 140

#### **Warburg Pincus**

Warburg Pincus is a New York-based private equity firm with \$81 billion in assets under management. It has invested in more than 1,000 companies across consumer services, energy, financial services, healthcare, industrial and business services, real estate, and technology. Warburg Pincus owns Allied Universal, the world's largest security company, with 800,000 employees. For the most part, Allied Universal has historically held productive relationships with its labor unions.

No significant labor risks were identified with this asset manager.

#### **CVC Capital Partners**

CVC Capital Partners is Luxembourg-based private equity and investment advisory firm with €186 billion of assets under management and investments in more than 125 companies worldwide. 142

#### Petco

Labor issues: Mass layoffs; working conditions and benefits

**Status:** NOT AVAILABLECVC acquired pet store chain Petco in January 2016, alongside coinvestor Canada Pension Plan Investment Board. <sup>143</sup> In January 2021, Petco completed an initial public offering, though CVC and CPPIB have retained a controlling stake in the company as of February 2024. <sup>144</sup> Throughout CVC's ownership of Petco, the company has made substantial staffing cuts even as it expanded to new stores. A 2023 investigation by Forbes noted that staff cuts had resulted in instances where at times only two staff would be working at stores with an average of 14,000 feet, including live animals that required care, creating unsanitary or otherwise dangerous conditions for both employees and the animals they care for. <sup>145</sup>

OSHA cited Petco in 2021, 2022 and 2023 for repeat safety violations in Texas, Ohio and Massachusetts. In its announcement of the 2023 settlement, OSHA wrote that the store "routinely exposed employees to live and dead rodents as well as their droppings and urine" and exposed employees to chemical and electrical hazards. 146

#### **Anchor Glass**

Labor issue: Working conditions and benefits

**Status:** NOT AVAILABLECVC acquired Anchor Glass, a maker of premium glass containers, in 2016. 147 Since then, OSHA has cited the firm no less than 11 times, 148 and in January 2022, an employee was trapped and killed inside the plant. 149 In 2023, the Federal Trade Commission barred Anchor Glass from using noncompete agreements over the next 20 years, due to their illegal use of the agreements with a group of about 300 workers. 150

#### **Ares Management**

Headquartered in Los Angeles, Ares Management has \$419 billion in assets under management, which includes \$39.1 billion in private equity assets. <sup>151</sup> Since 2020, three of Ares' portfolio companies in the retail industry have filed for bankruptcy: Neiman Marcus, Guitar Center, and 99 Cents Only Stores, leading to the layoffs of hundreds of workers.

#### Neiman Marcus

**Labor issue:** Mass layoffs **Status:** NOT APPLICABLE

Ares Management and the Canada Pension Plan Investment Board acquired luxury clothing retailer Neiman Marcus in 2013 for \$6 billion. Frior to its ownership by Ares and CPPIB, Neiman Marcus was owned by Warburg Pincus and TPG. Fifteen years of private equity ownership and two leveraged buyouts left the company with unmanageable debt, and in May 2020 Neiman Marcus filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy after having to temporarily shutter all stores and furlough 14,000 employees. Because the company was saddled with \$5 billion in debt and other liabilities, it was unable to weather the market disruptions from the pandemic. By July it had closed 21 stores, and it re-emerged from bankruptcy later that year with a new set of owners and a smaller workforce.

#### **Guitar Center**

**Labor issue:** Mass layoffs **Status:** NOT APPLICABLE

Ares acquired already-struggling Guitar Center Inc. from Bain Capital in 2014 in a debt-for-equity swap. <sup>156</sup> Over the next few years, Guitar Center incurred hundreds of millions in additional debt, leading to credit downgrades in early 2020. <sup>157</sup> Guitar Center furloughed thousands of employees during the pandemic and laid off more than 300 <sup>158</sup> as it temporarily shuttered stores, <sup>159</sup> and by November 2020 it filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy. <sup>160</sup>

#### 99 Cents Only Stores

**Labor issue:** Mass layoffs **Status:** NOT APPLICABLE

Ares acquired 99 Cents Only Stores in May 2020 with the Canada Pension Plan Investment Board for \$1.6 billion. In 2021, Moody's Investors Service had issued a credit downgrade for the company, noting it was at risk for default. Moody's downgraded 99 Cents Only Stores again in November 2023, citing excessive leverage as one of the reasons for the downgrade. In April 2024, 99 Cents Only Stores filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy, announcing its intent to close all 371 of its stores and sell off the real estate. Sent Only Stores employs 14,000 workers who were laid off following the store closures. Employees at a California store reported they would not be getting severance.

#### **Advent International**

Advent International is a private equity firm founded in 1984. Since its founding, Advent has invested \$78 billion across 420 investments in 42 countries, and it currently has \$94 billion in assets under management. <sup>167</sup>

#### Imperial Dade

**Labor issue:** Freedom of association **Status:** ACTIVE, UNRESOLVED

In May 2022, Advent <u>acquired</u> a "significant stake" in Imperial Dade, a foodservice packaging and janitorial supplies firm. <sup>168</sup> In May 2024, the Teamsters organized a group of Imperial Dade drivers in Orlando, Fla., that was subject to what the union <u>identified</u> as a "vicious anti-union campaign from management." <sup>169</sup>

#### Aimbridge Hospitality-operated Southern California hotels

Labor issues: Freedom of association; working conditions and benefits

**Status: RESOLVED** 

Advent acquired Aimbridge Hospitality in early 2019.<sup>170</sup> Later that year, it merged Aimbridge with Interstate Hotels and Resorts, creating a company with 1,400 properties across 49 states and 20 countries.<sup>171</sup> Beginning in 2023, Southern California hotel workers represented by UNITE HERE Local 11 have had multiple labor disputes with Aimbridge,<sup>172</sup> leading to the Los Angeles City Council calling on the city's various pension funds to engage with Advent over the labor issues.

As of May 22, 2024, while 45 hotels had settled prolonged labor disputes in Southern California, seven hotels operated by Advent International-owned Aimbridge Hospitality had not resolved the labor disputes and represented 47 percent of those outstanding disputes, according to UNIT HERE Local 11. By May 31, 2024, UNITE HERE Local 11 had settled contracts with all but one Aimbridge-operated property, the Hyatt Regency Los Angeles International Airport.

#### **Growing Investor Support for Labor Principles**

A growing number of investors are developing formal policies that address labor standards in their private equity portfolios. Several asset owners have adopted labor principles for private equity. In April 2024, senior Biden-Harris administration officials met with leaders from five pension funds, including the California Public Employees' Retirement System and the New York State Common Retirement Fund, as well as private equity executives, labor union leaders and other worker advocates, to express their public support for pension funds and private equity firms' commitment to ensuring private equity investments uphold robust labor standards. 173

The North American Building Trades Unions and its "Principles of Responsible Workforce Management" are an important example of this trend. NABTU's principles lay out a detailed policy framework to ensure that private equity investments align with good labor practices, providing "a better opportunity for long-term security of its investments, along with a better opportunity for long-term growth and investment return." <sup>174</sup>

Using these policies, investors may set forth, as a condition of committing capital, clear expectations regarding the management of labor risks in private equity-owned portfolio companies. In so doing, investors can ensure the alignment of expectations, mitigation of risk and clear processes to correct issues when those expectations are not met.

#### Public fund asset owners that have adopted labor standards:

- <u>California Public Employees' Retirement System, September 2023</u>: CalPERS' labor standards apply portfolio-wide and include freedom of association and right to collectively bargain; ban forced labor, child labor, and discrimination; and include provisions on safe, healthy work environment without harassment.<sup>175</sup>
- NYS Common Retirement Fund, April 2024: NYSCRF's labor principles recommend that
  private equity managers encourage portfolio companies to adopt a position of neutrality
  and commit to non-interference in labor organizing at portfolio companies. The principles also encourage the payment of industry standard wages for all portfolio company
  employees and contracted workers and reject the use of nondisclosure and forced arbitration provisions in employment contracts.

#### Private equity general partners that have adopted comprehensive labor standards:

- BCP
- Grosvenor
- Hamilton Lane

#### **AFT Labor Standards Platform**

Following the AFT's review of both the material on private equity labor practices included in this report and existing labor standards, we have formulated a Labor Standards Platform as a model for consideration by AFT member benefit funds, their fiduciaries, staff and advisers. Our platform is designed to address recurring issues in private equity, such as violations of freedom of association and mass layoffs, and in particular issues like privatization and worker access to healthcare and education that are of particular concern to AFT member beneficiaries.

This platform is offered as a template and an aid for funds. Fund fiduciaries, staff and advisers should independently assess its relevance to their individual fund needs.

#### Key components of labor standards

Standard	Definition	Example
Freedom of association	Private equity firms will ensure companies they control respect workers' basic rights by remaining neutral in organizing drives, refraining from hiring anti-union consultants, and bargaining in good faith with their workers' unions without intimidation, discrimination or harassment. (ILO Core Convention)	Strikes and lockouts create ongoing fiduciary risks for employers. The 2023 Big Three auto strike cost \$3.6 billion. Fiduciaries have an obligation to call on managers to productively resolve disputes via good faith bargaining.
Compulsory & child labor	Private equity firms will ensure companies they control do not engage in child labor or forced labor, either directly or in their supply chains. (ILO Core Convention)	The widespread use of child labor by Hearthside Food Solutions, detailed in a New York Times expose, creates headline, legal and regulatory risk for exposed investors. Hearthside is owned by Charlesbank Capital Partners and Partners Group. Fiduciaries can require child and forced labor audits throughout supply chains to manage these risks.
Working conditions & benefits	Private equity firms will ensure companies they control provide a safe workplace (ILO Core Convention) and pay industry standard wages and benefits, including healthcare, retirement and paid sick leave.	Worker safety issues expose companies to litigation risk, limiting the ability for fiduciaries to realize their capital in an IPO. KKR-owned Refresco had a series of major OSHA citations, including failures to mitigate COVID-19, dangerous chemical usage and fires.

Standard	Definition	Example
Mass layoffs	Private equity firms will ensure companies they control behave responsibly when there are significant business changes (e.g., mergers, restructuring or reorganization), paying severance, honoring benefit commitments and labor agreements, and offering laid-off workers the chance to transfer to alternative jobs within their portfolio.	KKR and Bain acquired Toys R Us and aggressively loaded it up with debt, resulting in the 73-year-old retailer cratering and laying off 33,000 workers in 2018. Limited partners were wiped out. Earlier investor engagement on the onerous debt payments and labor standards relating to severance and layoffs could have helped address these risks. Later, investor engagement helped laid-off Toys R Us workers win a \$20 million hardship fund.
Diversity, equity & inclusion	Private equity firms will ensure companies they control do not discriminate based on race, nationality, religion, ethnicity, gender, gender identify or sexual orientation and that they resolve racial and gender disparities in recruitment, retention and compensation. (ILO Core Convention)	KKR-owned Dollar General continued discriminatory practices against Black applicants and were fined \$6 million by the EEOC, harming its ability to recruit and retain qualified employees. More recently, Blackstone-owned Servpro, a disaster recovery firm, has faced a series of racial discrimination controversies among its largely immigrant workforce. Racial equity audits can be an effective means to identify and fix important issues before they create investor risk.
Privatization	Private equity funds and companies they control will not contribute to the privatization of existing public services.	Private equity has played a major role in the privatization of prison and correctional services, with disastrous results. By seeking to privatize public prison healthcare services, for example, private equity firms actuarially destabilize public pensions by reducing plan participants. Fiduciaries can raise concerns about privatization that destabilizes public pensions.
Disclosure	Private equity funds will disclose to investors basic employment data about the companies they control, including total company headcount, layoffs, bankruptcies, health and safety violations, and labor law violations.	Private equity firms fail to provide nearly all the labor disclosures required of public companies, which would offer investors critical data points to evaluate and manage risk, helping investors separate private equity firms and funds whose strategies are value-additive versus simply financially extractive. The Institutional Limited Partners Association notes transparency as a key guiding principle.

#### Questions for staff, consultants and private equity fund general partners

Trustees' exercise of fiduciary duty requires policy setting on asset allocation and ensuring that private equity funds' investment strategy aligns with the pension fund's investment strategy, goals and duties of loyalty and care to their beneficiaries. Part of the exercise of fiduciary duty

involves trustees asking questions of staff and consultants, requesting information about particular investments, and especially examining risks that may not be priced into their investments. These, and other issues of importance to trustees, are an appropriate part of the due diligence that pension staff or outside consultants conduct. Asking questions is always within a fiduciary's scope and is in fact an important exercise of the duty of care and loyalty trustees owe to their fund beneficiaries.

The following questions can assist fiduciary engagement on labor rights and are intended as a place to start. They are by no means exhaustive.

- **General:** What is our exposure to a particular private equity firm? Which funds have we invested in? When do staff next plan to check in with them regarding investment performance? Can I join that meeting? Do we have a seat on the fund's limited partner association committee? How can we bring our concerns to the LPAC?
- **Process:** Do the staff proactively manage labor risks in their private equity portfolios? What are some recent examples of our pension fund staff engaging on labor rights within private assets? How are pension fund staff trained to manage labor risks in private equity?
- **Freedom of association:** Has the private equity firm or its funds adopted labor standards policies that include neutrality toward labor union organizing or collective bargaining? Have the funds or portfolio companies ever retained union-avoidance specialists?
- Working conditions and benefits: How many of your fund's portfolio companies' employees make less than \$20 per hour? Can the firm's CEO attest that none of their portfolio companies' employees are misclassified (e.g., classified as contractors when they should be employees)?
- **Child labor:** Please share evidence that your firm and funds conduct child and forced labor audits throughout supply chains. How frequently are these conducted?
- **Bankruptcies and mass layoffs:** What is the fund's current or prior track record on bankruptcies? How many portfolio companies filed for bankruptcy, both during your ownership and within five years of your ownership? What is the net change in headcount for the companies within your fund—how many people were employed at the fund's start and close? In instances of bankruptcy, please share specific examples of workers receiving severance, compensation and retraining.
- **Privatization:** Does the firm have any stakes in companies that seek to outsource or privatize essential government functions? Does the firm engage in or fund any lobbying that aims to privatize public services?
- **Disclosure:** Please instruct the private equity fund to disclose any current pending charges against the fund's portfolio companies at the National Labor Relations Board, the Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division, the Occupational Safety and Health Administration, the Environmental Protection Agency, and any state and local equivalents.

#### **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> Fredrik Dahlqvist et al., "McKinsey Global Private Markets Review 2024: Private Markets in a Slower Era," March 28, 2024, <a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/private-equity-and-principal-investors/our-insights/mckinseys-private-markets-annual-review.">https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/private-equity-and-principal-investors/our-insights/mckinseys-private-markets-annual-review.</a>
- <sup>2</sup> Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Private Equity Labor Scorecard," November 2023.
- <sup>3</sup> See, e.g., Samir Sonti, "Lifting the Curtain on Private Equity," AFT, 2021, <a href="https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/media/2021/private-equity-report-2021.pdf">https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/media/2021/private-equity-report-2021.pdf</a>.
- <sup>4</sup> American Investment Council, "Guidelines for Responsible Investing," accessed June 11, 2024, <a href="https://www.investmentcouncil.org/guidelines-for-responsible-investing/">https://www.investmentcouncil.org/guidelines-for-responsible-investing/</a>.
- <sup>5</sup> "Investor Statement on the Rights to Freedom of Association and Collective Bargaining: For Signatories to the Labour Rights Investor Network (LRIN)," <a href="https://www.workerscapital.org/labour-rights-investor-network/investor-statement/">https://www.workerscapital.org/labour-rights-investor-network/investor-statement/</a>.
- <sup>6</sup> Trillium Asset Management, "The Investor Case for Supporting Worker Organizing Rights," July 2022, <a href="https://www.trilliuminvest.com/whitepapers/the-investor-case-for-supporting-worker-organizing-rights:">https://www.trilliuminvest.com/whitepapers/the-investor-case-for-supporting-worker-organizing-rights:</a> explains "how supporting organizing efforts aligns to a long-term investment horizon and sustainable investment values."
- <sup>7</sup> Qin Li et al., "Employee Turnover and Firm Performance: Large-Sample Archival Evidence," Management Science, December 16, 2021, <a href="https://pubsonline.informs.org/doi/abs/10.1287/mnsc.2021.4199">https://pubsonline.informs.org/doi/abs/10.1287/mnsc.2021.4199</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> Adam Fleck, "Are Labor Unions Bad for Business?" Morningstar, October 25, 2023, <a href="https://www.morningstar.com/stocks/are-unions-always-bad-business">https://www.morningstar.com/stocks/are-unions-always-bad-business</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> Doohee Lee, "The Impact of Union Membership on Nursing Turnover and Job Satisfaction," Journal of Nursing Administration, June 1, 2023, <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/37219886/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/37219886/</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> Adam Dean et al., "Labor Unions and Staff Turnover in US Nursing Homes," JAMA Network Open, October 11, 2023, <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2810649">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2810649</a>.
- <sup>11</sup> World Economic Forum, "Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Lighthouses 2024," December 19, 2024, accessed June 13, 2024, <a href="https://www.weforum.org/publications/diversity-equity-and-inclusion-lighthouses-2024/">https://www.weforum.org/publications/diversity-equity-and-inclusion-lighthouses-2024/</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> Gallup, "State of the Global Workplace," 2024, https://www.gallup.com/workplace/349484/state-of-the-global-workplace.aspx?thank-you-report-form=1.
- <sup>13</sup> AARP National Retired Teachers' Association, "The Economy and Your Pension," NRTA Pension Education Toolkit, 2013, <a href="https://www.nirsonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/economyandyourpension.pdf">https://www.nirsonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/economyandyourpension.pdf</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Dusty Hagedorn, "How Pension Plans Evolved Out of the Great Financial Crisis," Chief Investment Officer, October 17, 2022, https://www.ai-cio.com/news/how-pension-plans-evolved-out-of-the-great-financial-crisis.
- <sup>15</sup> Kyle Welch et al., "Private Equity's Diversification Illusion: Evidence from Fair Value Accounting," November 1, 2018, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2379170.
- <sup>16</sup> Michelle Celarier, "Is Private Equity Overrated?" New York Times, December 4, 2021, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/04/business/is-private-equity-overrated.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/04/business/is-private-equity-overrated.html</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> See, e.g.: Alex Lynn, "Turning an Oil Tanker: Alaska Perm Tackles Its Private Equity Allocation," Private Equity International, February 1, 2024, <a href="https://www.privateequityinternational.com/allen-waldrop-on-tackling-alaska-perms-private-equity-allocation/">https://www.privateequityinternational.com/allen-waldrop-on-tackling-alaska-perms-private-equity-allocation/</a>; Gregg Gothard, "Overexposed San Francisco Pension Proposes Reducing PE

Target," *Buyouts Insider*, April 9, 2024, <a href="https://www.buyoutsinsider.com/overexposed-san-francisco-pension-proposes-reducing-pe-target/">https://www.buyoutsinsider.com/overexposed-san-francisco-pension-proposes-reducing-pe-target/</a>; Heather Gillers, "Pension Funds Go Cold on Private Equity," *Wall Street Journal*, September 29, 2023, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/finance/investing/pension-funds-go-cold-on-private-equity-56e38bdf">https://www.wsj.com/finance/investing/pension-funds-go-cold-on-private-equity-56e38bdf</a>; Heather Gillers, "Some Public Pension Funds Are Pulling Back on Private Equity," *Wall Street Journal*, March 20, 2023, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/some-public-pension-funds-are-pulling-back-on-private-equity-dd8caa65">https://www.wsj.com/articles/some-public-pension-funds-are-pulling-back-on-private-equity-dd8caa65</a>.

- <sup>18</sup> Eileen O'Grady, "Dividend Recapitalizations in Health Care: How Private Equity Raids Critical Health Care Infrastructure for Short Term Profit," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, October 20, 2020, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/reports/dividend-recapitalizations-in-health-care-how-private-equity-raids-critical-health-care-infrastructure-for-short-term-profit/">https://pestakeholder.org/reports/dividend-recapitalizations-in-health-care-how-private-equity-raids-critical-health-care-infrastructure-for-short-term-profit/</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Maureen Tkacik, "The Great American Hospital Shell Game," *The American Prospect*, August 10, 2023, <a href="https://prospect.org/health/2023-08-10-great-american-hospital-shell-game/">https://prospect.org/health/2023-08-10-great-american-hospital-shell-game/</a>.
- <sup>20</sup> Chris Flood, "Oaktree Founder Warns of Risky Private Equity Financing," Financial Times, May 1, 2017, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/a5c55bbc-2c26-11e7-bc4b-5528796fe35c">https://www.ft.com/content/a5c55bbc-2c26-11e7-bc4b-5528796fe35c</a>.
- <sup>21</sup> Dylan Thomas and Annie Sabater, "US Private Equity Portfolio Company Bankruptcies Spiked to Record High in 2023," S&P Global, January 11, 2024, <a href="https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/us-private-equity-portfolio-company-bankruptcies-spiked-to-record-high-in-2023-80000182.">https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/us-private-equity-portfolio-company-bankruptcies-spiked-to-record-high-in-2023-80000182.</a>
- <sup>22</sup> Eileen O'Grady, "Private Equity Healthcare Bankruptcies Are on the Rise," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, April 17, 2024, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/reports/private-equity-healthcare-bankruptcies-are-on-the-rise/">https://pestakeholder.org/reports/private-equity-healthcare-bankruptcies-are-on-the-rise/</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Jim Baker, Maggie Corser, and Eli Vitulli, "Pirate Equity: How Wall Street Firms Are Pillaging American Retail," Center for Popular Democracy, Americans for Financial Reform, Strong Economy for All Coalition, United for Respect, Hedge Clippers, Private Equity Stakeholder Project, July 2019, <a href="https://ourfinancialsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/2019-Report\_Web.pdf">https://ourfinancialsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/2019-Report\_Web.pdf</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> Megha Bansal Rizoli, "Private Equity Holds the Key to Creating Quality Jobs for Millions," World Economic Forum, January 10, 2024, <a href="https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2024/01/private-equity-holds-the-key-to-creating-quality-jobs-for-millions/">https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2024/01/private-equity-holds-the-key-to-creating-quality-jobs-for-millions/</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> Alliance for Automotive Innovation, "Auto Innovators: New Data on Auto Industry's Economic Impact," press release, November 30, 2022, https://www.autosinnovate.org/posts/press-release/new-data-on-economic-impact.
- <sup>26</sup> Cerberus, "Caritas Christi Health Care System to be Acquired by Cerberus Capital Management, L.P.," press release, March 25, 2010.
- <sup>27</sup> Charles Winokoor, "Steward Health Care Faces Labor Board Complaint," Taunton Daily Gazette, January 5, 2012.
- <sup>28</sup> "Steward Health Care, Nurses in Labor Clash," Massachusetts Lawyers Weekly, June 9, 2016.
- <sup>29</sup> Massachusetts Nurses Association, "<u>After Steward Made Threat to Close the Hospital in Retaliation if Nurses Refused to Accept Management's Contract Offer, RNs at Steward Nashoba Valley Medical Center File Unfair Labor Practice Charges for Bad Faith Bargaining," press release, September 9, 2019.</u>
- <sup>30</sup> Anne Mueller, "<u>Steward Healthcare Forced to Pay Thousands to Correct Severance Payments Made to Northside Part-Time Nurses</u>," Ohio Nurses Association, May 14, 2020.
- <sup>31</sup> Mary Bugbee, "The Pillaging of Steward Health Care: How a Private Equity Firm and Hospital Landlord Contributed to Steward's Bankruptcy," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, June 26, 2024, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/reports/the-pillaging-of-steward-health-care/">https://pestakeholder.org/reports/the-pillaging-of-steward-health-care/</a>.

- <sup>32</sup> Jack Encarnacao, "Quincy Nurses Strike against Steward Health Care Marked by Bitterness," The Patriot Ledger, April 13, 2013.
- 33 Encarnacao, "Quincy Nurses Strike."
- <sup>34</sup> Ayla Ellison, "Steward to Close Ohio Hospital, Lay Off 388," Becker's Hospital Review, August 17, 2018.
- 35 Mueller, "Steward Healthcare Forced to Pay."
- <sup>36</sup> WFMJ, "Northside Hospital Ends Some Services in Advance of Closing," September 17, 2018.
- <sup>37</sup> WFMJ, "Maternity Ward Closing December 31 at Trumbull Regional Medical Center," December 2, 2020.
- <sup>38</sup> Bugbee, "The Pillaging of Steward."
- <sup>39</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, <u>Inspection: 1404685.015 Steward Holy Family Hospital, Inc.</u>, case opened May 24, 2019.
- <sup>40</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, <u>Inspection: 1475984.015 Steward Holy Family Hospital, Inc</u>., case opened May 22, 2020.
- <sup>41</sup> Anuja Vaidya, "Steward Health v Aya Healthcare: 4 Things to Know," MedCity News, April 16, 2021.
- <sup>42</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, <u>Inspection: 1353985.015 Steward Rockledge Hospital, Inc.</u>," case opened October 17, 2018.
- <sup>43</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Steward Health Care, accessed April 3, 2024.
- <sup>44</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Steward Health Care, accessed April 3, 2024.
- <sup>45</sup> Maureen Tkacik, "Scenes from the Bat Cave," The American Prospect, February 27, 2024.
- <sup>46</sup> Jamy Pombo Sesselman, "'<u>Victims of Ponzi Scheme,' Haverhill Mayor Says of Steward's Financial Crisis in Massachusetts,"</u> WCVB, January 31, 2024.
- <sup>47</sup> Sabrina Willmer, "Cerberus Quadruples Money after Unusual Exit from Hospital Giant," Bloomberg, May 27, 2021.
- <sup>48</sup> Rosemary Batt, Eileen Appelbaum, and Tamar Katz, "The Role of Public REITs in Financialization and Industry Restructuring Working Paper No. 189," Center for Economic and Policy Research, July 9, 2022, page 38, <a href="https://www.ineteconomics.org/uploads/papers/WP\_189-Batt-Appelbaum-Public-REITS-2.pdf">https://www.ineteconomics.org/uploads/papers/WP\_189-Batt-Appelbaum-Public-REITS-2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>49</sup> Dave Muoio, "With Steward's Struggles on Full Display, Clinicians, Lawmakers Sound the Alarm on Private Equity's Impact on Healthcare," *Fierce Healthcare*, April 3, 2024, <a href="https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/regulatory/steward-healthcares-struggles-full-display-clinicians-policy-researchers-tell-senators">https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/regulatory/steward-healthcares-struggles-full-display-clinicians-policy-researchers-tell-senators</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> Madeline Ashley, "Arizona Attorney General Launches Investigation into Steward Bankruptcy," *Becker's Hospital Review*, May 10, 2024, <a href="https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/legal-regulatory-issues/arizona-attorney-general-launches-investigation-into-steward-bankruptcy.html">https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/legal-regulatory-issues/arizona-attorney-general-launches-investigation-into-steward-bankruptcy.html</a>.
- <sup>51</sup> Dietrich Knauth, "US Hospital Network Steward Files for Bankruptcy, Aims for New Loan," *Reuters*, May 6, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-hospital-network-steward-files-bankruptcy-aims-new-loan-2024-05-06/.
- $^{52}$  Jonathan Weil, "New Clues Emerge About SEC's Interest in Hospital Landlord MPT," Wall Street Journal, March 5, 2024, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/stock-market-today-dow-jones-03-05-2024/card/new-clues-emerge-about-sec-s-interest-in-america-s-biggest-hospital-landlord-4l24n7Mg3K3VYnKVqSGo">https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/stock-market-today-dow-jones-03-05-2024/card/new-clues-emerge-about-sec-s-interest-in-america-s-biggest-hospital-landlord-4l24n7Mg3K3VYnKVqSGo</a>.
- 53 "Cerberus Institutional Partners International: Fund Profile," PitchBook, accessed March 28, 2024.

- <sup>54</sup> Chris Witkowsky, "<u>Cerberus Veteran Sanford Moves into PE Leadership after Former Head Stepped Back</u>," *Buyouts Insider*, July 10, 2023.
- <sup>55</sup> Private Equity Stakeholder Project, Private Equity Labor Scorecard, November 2023. <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/pelabor-scorecard/">https://pestakeholder.org/pelabor-scorecard/</a>.
- <sup>56</sup> Blackstone, "The Firm," accessed April 12, 2024, https://www.blackstone.com/the-firm/.
- <sup>57</sup> Gillian Tan, "Blackstone Boosts Carrix Stake as Smiths, Hemingways Sell," *Bloomberg*, November 11, 2021, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-11-11/blackstone-boosts-carrix-stake-as-smith-hemingway-families-sell">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-11-11/blackstone-boosts-carrix-stake-as-smith-hemingway-families-sell</a>.
- <sup>58</sup> Blackstone, "Blackstone Infrastructure Partners Announces Growth-Oriented Investment in Carrix, One of the World's Largest Marine Terminal Operators," press release, March 11, 2019, <a href="https://www.blackstone.com/news/press/blackstone-infrastructure-partners-announces-growth-oriented-investment-in-carrix-one-of-the-world-s-largest-marine-terminal-operators/">https://www.blackstone.com/news/press/blackstone-infrastructure-partners-announces-growth-oriented-investment-in-carrix-one-of-the-world-s-largest-marine-terminal-operators/</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Carrix profile, accessed June 21, 2024, <a href="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?parent=carrix&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?parent=carrix&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?parent=carrix&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/">https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?parent=carrix&order=pen\_year&sort=.</a>
- <sup>60</sup> Scott Pelley, "Government Investigation into Slaughterhouse Cleaning Company that Hired Minors," 60 Minutes CBS News, May 7, 2023, <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/government-investigation-into-slaughterhouse-cleaning-company-that-hired-children-60-minutes-transcript-2023-05-07/">https://www.cbsnews.com/news/government-investigation-into-slaughterhouse-cleaning-company-that-hired-children-60-minutes-transcript-2023-05-07/</a>.
- <sup>61</sup> Josh Funk, "Firm that Hired Kids to Clean Meat Plants Keeps Losing Work," *AP News*, May 1, 2023, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/meat-processing-child-labor-pssi-slaughterhouses-ffbce0861e28a02b0c66e264ba9c6cc5">https://apnews.com/article/meat-processing-child-labor-pssi-slaughterhouses-ffbce0861e28a02b0c66e264ba9c6cc5</a>.
- <sup>62</sup> Reshmi Basu and Erin Hudson, "Child-Labor Scandal Hits Blackstone-Backed Slaughterhouse Cleaner," *Bloomberg*, April 28, 2023, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-04-28/slaughterhouse-scandal-sends-blackstone-firm-s-debt-tumbling-44">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-04-28/slaughterhouse-scandal-sends-blackstone-firm-s-debt-tumbling-44</a>.
- <sup>63</sup> Moody's Investors Service, "Packers Holdings, LLC | Reports | Moody's," accessed April 12, 2024, <a href="https://www.moodys.com/credit-ratings/Packers-Holdings-LLC-credit-rating-824231749">https://www.moodys.com/credit-ratings/Packers-Holdings-LLC-credit-rating-824231749</a>.
- <sup>64</sup> Justin Flores, "Blackstone's Packers Sanitation Continues to Put Workers and Investors at Risk," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, February 21, 2024, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/news/blackstones-packers-sanitation-continues-to-put-workers-and-investors-at-risk/">https://pestakeholder.org/news/blackstones-packers-sanitation-continues-to-put-workers-and-investors-at-risk/</a>.
- <sup>65</sup> PSSI Food Safety Solutions, "PSSI Remediation Steps to Enforce Zero Tolerance Policy Against Employing Anyone under Age 18," accessed April 12, 2024, <a href="https://www.pssi.com/pssi-remediation-steps/">https://www.pssi.com/pssi-remediation-steps/</a>.
- <sup>66</sup> United Food and Commercial Workers International Union, "UFCW Announces Agreement with PSSI to Offer Union Contracts to Workers Across the Country," press release, June 22, 2023, <a href="https://www.ufcw.org/press-releases/ufcw-announces-agreement-with-pssi-to-offer-union-contracts-to-workers-across-the-country/">https://www.ufcw.org/press-releases/ufcw-announces-agreement-with-pssi-to-offer-union-contracts-to-workers-across-the-country/</a>.
- <sup>67</sup> Jack Rogers, "Blackstone's Newest Investment Sector: Highway Rest Stops," *GlobeSt.com,* January 13, 2023, <a href="https://www.globest.com/2023/01/13/blackstones-newest-investment-sector-highway-rest-stops/">https://www.globest.com/2023/01/13/blackstones-newest-investment-sector-highway-rest-stops/</a>.
- <sup>68</sup> Service Employees International Union, Local 32BJ, "Service Plaza Workers File Complaints of Illegal Underpayment," press release. April 12, 2022, <a href="https://www.seiu32bj.org/press-release/service-plaza-workers-illegal-underpayment/">https://www.seiu32bj.org/press-release/service-plaza-workers-illegal-underpayment/</a>.
- <sup>69</sup> Ian Curran, "Applegreen Accused of Lack of Engagement with Union in US Pay Dispute," Irish Times, March 20, 2023, <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/business/2023/03/20/applegreen-accused-of-lack-of-engagement-with-union-in-us-pay-dispute/">https://www.irishtimes.com/business/2023/03/20/applegreen-accused-of-lack-of-engagement-with-union-in-us-pay-dispute/</a>.

- <sup>70</sup> "Ethnic E-Grocer Weee! Raises \$315 Million in Series D Led by DST Global with Participation from Blackstone, Arena Holdings and Tiger Global," *Grocery Insight,* March 18, 2021, <a href="https://grocery-insightmagazine.com/ethnic-e-grocer-weee-raises-315-million-in-series-d-led-by-dst-global-with-participation-from-blackstone-arena-holdings-and-tiger-global/">https://grocery-insightmagazine.com/ethnic-e-grocer-weee-raises-315-million-in-series-d-led-by-dst-global-with-participation-from-blackstone-arena-holdings-and-tiger-global/</a>.
- <sup>71</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Weee! profile, accessed June 21, 2024, <a href="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/violation-tracker/wa-weee-inc">https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/violation-tracker/wa-weee-inc</a>.
- <sup>72</sup> Catherine Douglas Moran, "Weee Sued by Drivers over Labor Violations, Tip Deductions," *Grocery Dive*, March 28, 2023, <a href="https://www.grocerydive.com/news/weee-sued-by-drivers-over-labor-violations-tip-deductions/646212/">https://www.grocerydive.com/news/weee-sued-by-drivers-over-labor-violations-tip-deductions/646212/</a>.
- <sup>73</sup> Carlyle Group, SEC 10-K: Annual report for year ending December 31, 2023, <a href="https://ir.carlyle.com/static-files/fbcc9357-1d9e-4f4b-bfef-32d066a6f043">https://ir.carlyle.com/static-files/fbcc9357-1d9e-4f4b-bfef-32d066a6f043</a>.
- <sup>74</sup> Blake Farmer, "Vought Threatens to Move Production," WPLN, January 9, 2009, <a href="https://wpln.org/post/vought-threatens-to-move-production/">https://wpln.org/post/vought-threatens-to-move-production/</a>.
- <sup>75</sup> Sheelah Kolkhatar, "What Happens When Investment Firms Acquire Trailer Parks," *The New Yorker*, March 8, 2021, <a href="https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/03/15/what-happens-when-investment-firms-acquire-trailer-parks">https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/03/15/what-happens-when-investment-firms-acquire-trailer-parks</a>.
- <sup>76</sup> Rebecca Pifer, "Private Equity Group Buys Medical Supply Giant Medline for \$34B in Biggest LBO in Decade," *Healthcare Dive*, June 7, 2021, https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/private-equity-group-buys-medical-supply-giant-medline-for-34b-in-biggest/.
- <sup>77</sup> Jon Steingart, "Justices' Pending Arbitration Case Already Having Impact," *Law360*, October 24, 2023, <a href="https://www.law360.com/employment-authority/articles/1735666/justices-pending-arbitration-case-already-having-impact">https://www.law360.com/employment-authority/articles/1735666/justices-pending-arbitration-case-already-having-impact</a>.
- <sup>78</sup> Daniel Wiessner, "US Supreme Court Lets Broad Array of Transport Workers Sidestep Arbitration," *Reuters*, April 12, 2024, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/legal/us-supreme-court-throws-out-ruling-arbitration-job-disputes-2024-04-12/">https://www.reuters.com/legal/us-supreme-court-throws-out-ruling-arbitration-job-disputes-2024-04-12/</a>.
- <sup>79</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, inspection search results for Medline.
- <sup>80</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Inspection: 1568864.015 Medline Industries Inc.," December 14, 2021, <a href="https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=1568864.015">https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=1568864.015</a>.
- <sup>81</sup> Rod James, "AlpInvest Leads \$1.3 Billion Kinderhook Secondary Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, November 15, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/alpinvest-leads-1-3-billion-kinderhook-secondary-deal-ee3133bb.
- <sup>82</sup> Justin Flores, "Are Private Equity-Owned Companies Receiving Federal Funds Union Busting?" Private Equity Stakeholder Project, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/news/are-private-equity-owned-companies-receiving-federal-funds-union-busting/">https://pestakeholder.org/news/are-private-equity-owned-companies-receiving-federal-funds-union-busting/</a>.
- <sup>83</sup> Dee DePass, "Two Twin Cities Translation Service Centers for the Deaf Closing, 50 Losing Jobs," *Minneapolis Star-Tribune*, February 7, 2024, <a href="https://www.startribune.com/two-twin-cities-translation-service-centers-for-the-deaf-closing-jobs/600341095/">https://www.startribune.com/two-twin-cities-translation-service-centers-for-the-deaf-closing-jobs/600341095/</a>.
- <sup>84</sup> Heekyong Yang and Joyce Lee, "Carlyle Buys \$510 Mln Stake in Logistics Arm from Hyundai Motor Group Owner Family Members," *Reuters,* January 5, 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/carlyle-buys-510-mln-stake-logistics-arm-hyundai-motor-group-owner-family-2022-01-05/">https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/carlyle-buys-510-mln-stake-logistics-arm-hyundai-motor-group-owner-family-2022-01-05/</a>.
- <sup>85</sup> Mica Rosenberg, Joshua Schneyer and Kristina Cooke, "How a Fake ID Let Hyundai Suppliers Use Child Labor in Alabama," *Reuters*, April 27, 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/us/how-fake-id-repeatedly-enabled-hyundai-suppliers-employ-child-labor-alabama-2023-04-27/">https://www.reuters.com/world/us/how-fake-id-repeatedly-enabled-hyundai-suppliers-employ-child-labor-alabama-2023-04-27/</a>.

- <sup>86</sup> Allison McNeely, "KKR Targets \$1 Trillion of Assets Under Management in Five Years," *Bloomberg*, April 10, 2024, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-04-10/kkr-targets-1-trillion-of-assets-under-management-in-five-years">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-04-10/kkr-targets-1-trillion-of-assets-under-management-in-five-years</a>.
- <sup>87</sup> KKR, "KKR: A Leading Global Investment Firm," April 2024, https://www.kkr.com/.
- <sup>88</sup> "Macquarie Infrastructure Corporation Announces Agreement to Sell Atlantic Aviation to KKR for \$4.475 Billion," press release, June 7, 2021, <a href="https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20210607005386/en/Macquarie-Infrastructure-Corporation-Announces-Agreement-to-Sell-Atlantic-Aviation-to-KKR-for-4.475-Billion.">https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20210607005386/en/Macquarie-Infrastructure-Corporation-Announces-Agreement-to-Sell-Atlantic-Aviation-to-KKR-for-4.475-Billion.</a>
- <sup>89</sup> Josie Taris, "Aspen Airport FBO Workers One Step Closer to Unionizing," *Aspen Times,* March 7, 2024. <a href="https://www.aspentimes.com/news/aspen-airport-fbo-workers-one-step-closer-to-unionizing/">https://www.aspentimes.com/news/aspen-airport-fbo-workers-one-step-closer-to-unionizing/</a>
- <sup>90</sup> Josie Taris, "FBO Workers at Aspen Airport Are on a Union Drive," *Aspen Times*, February 20, 2024, <a href="https://www.aspentimes.com/news/fbo-workers-at-aspen-airport-are-on-a-union-drive/">https://www.aspentimes.com/news/fbo-workers-at-aspen-airport-are-on-a-union-drive/</a>.
- <sup>91</sup> "Brickman and ValleyCrest Have a New Name," *Lawn & Landscape*, December 3, 2014, <a href="https://www.lawnandlandscape.com/news/ll-120314-brickman-valleycrest-brightview/">https://www.lawnandlandscape.com/news/ll-120314-brickman-valleycrest-brightview/</a>.
- <sup>92</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Brightview profile, accessed June 21, 2024, <a href="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company\_op=starts&company=BrightView&penalty\_op=%3E&penalty=&offense\_group=&case\_category=&govt\_level=&agency\_code\_st%5B%5D=&pres\_term=&case\_type=&free\_text=&hq\_id=&state=&order=pen\_year&sort=.</a>
- <sup>93</sup> Laborers' International Union of North America, "H-2B Abuse by Construction and Landscaping Companies," 2020, <a href="https://d3ciwvs59ifrt8.cloudfront.net/5ad8299b-5dba-47b2-9544-bd96627e284d/067fa0a5-659f-4113-8b25-ac60c2060510.pdf">https://d3ciwvs59ifrt8.cloudfront.net/5ad8299b-5dba-47b2-9544-bd96627e284d/067fa0a5-659f-4113-8b25-ac60c2060510.pdf</a>.
- <sup>94</sup> Chris Isidore, "Amazon Didn't Kill Toys 'R' Us. Here's What Did," *CNN Business*, March 15, 2018, <a href="https://money.cnn.com/2018/03/15/news/companies/toys-r-us-closing-blame/index.html">https://money.cnn.com/2018/03/15/news/companies/toys-r-us-closing-blame/index.html</a>.
- <sup>95</sup> Kate Gibson, "Toys 'R' Us Employees Demand Severance for 33,000," *CBS News*, May 9, 2018, <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/toys-r-us-employees-demand-severance-pay-for-33000/">https://www.cbsnews.com/news/toys-r-us-employees-demand-severance-pay-for-33000/</a>.
- <sup>96</sup> Rachel Siegel, "\$20 Million Fund Set aside for Laid-off Toys R Us Workers," *Washington Post*, November 20, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2018/11/20/million-fund-set-aside-laid-off-toys-r-us-workers/.
- 97 Siegel, "\$20 Million Fund."
- <sup>98</sup> Refresco, "Acquisition of Majority Stake in Refresco by KKR Completed," press release, *GlobeNewswire*, July 13, 2022, <a href="https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2022/07/13/2478682/0/en/Acquisition-of-Majority-Stake-in-Refresco-by-KKR-completed.html">https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2022/07/13/2478682/0/en/Acquisition-of-Majority-Stake-in-Refresco-by-KKR-completed.html</a>.
- <sup>99</sup> Jordan Ash, "PAI Partners Fails to Live Up to Its ESG Policy as Refresco Workers Complain of Safety Issues, Mistreatment," Private Equity Stakeholder Project (blog), September 17, 2021, https://pestakeholder.org/news/pai-partners-fails-to-live-up-to-its-esg-policy-as-refresco-workers-complain-of-safety-issues-mistreatment/; Jordan Ash, "How Will KKR Apply Its ESG Policy at Newly Acquired Refresco?" Private Equity Stakeholder Project (blog), March 24, 2022, https://pestakeholder.org/news/how-will-kkr-apply-its-esg-policy-at-newly-acquired-refresco-2/.
- Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "After a Long-Fought Win for Workers' Rights at KKR-Owned Refresco Plant in NJ, KKR Should Tell Investors How It Plans to Avoid Similar Controversies," August 14, 2023, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/news/after-a-long-fought-win-for-workers-rights-at-kkr-owned-refresco-plant-in-nj-kkr-should-tell-investors-how-it-plans-to-avoid-similar-controversies/">https://pestakeholder.org/news/after-a-long-fought-win-for-workers-rights-at-kkr-owned-refresco-plant-in-nj-kkr-should-tell-investors-how-it-plans-to-avoid-similar-controversies/</a>.

- <sup>101</sup> Matthew Cunningham-Cook, "At This Jersey Factory, Pension-Backed Private Equity Takes on Union Workers," *The Lever,* February 8, 2023, <a href="https://www.levernews.com/at-this-jersey-factory-pension-backed-private-equity-takes-on-union-workers/">https://www.levernews.com/at-this-jersey-factory-pension-backed-private-equity-takes-on-union-workers/</a>.
- <sup>102</sup> Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Workers Visit KKR Headquarters to Continue Pressuring KKR-Owned Refresco to Improve Safety and Working Conditions," March 2, 2023, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/news/workers-visit-kkr-headquarters-to-continue-pressuring-kkr-owned-refresco-to-improve-safety-and-working-conditions/">https://pestakeholder.org/news/workers-visit-kkr-headquarters-to-continue-pressuring-kkr-owned-refresco-to-improve-safety-and-working-conditions/</a>; Ash, "How Will KKR Apply?"
- <sup>103</sup> Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "After a Long-Fought Win."
- <sup>104</sup> Apollo Global Management, SEC 10-K: Annual report for year ending December 31, 2023, <a href="https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1858681/000185868124000031/apo-20231231.htm">https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1858681/000185868124000031/apo-20231231.htm</a>.
- <sup>105</sup> Gretchen Morgenson and Joshua Rosner, *These Are the Plunderers: How Private Equity Runs and Wrecks America*, Simon & Schuster, 2023.
- <sup>106</sup> Apollo, "Human Rights Policy," <u>www.apollo.com/content/dam/apolloaem/documents/governance/apollohuman-rights-policy-final-6-12-23.pdf</u>, accessed July 19, 2024.
- <sup>107</sup> Apollo, "Apollo's Responsible Workforce Principles," https://www.apollo.com/governance/disclosures/workforce-principles, accessed July 4, 2024.
- <sup>108</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, Review of Lifepoint and Scion OSHA citations, <a href="https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.html">https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.html</a>.
- <sup>109</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, OSHA Inspection: 1512433.015 147277, <a href="https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=1512433.015&id=1501142.015&id=1251025.015">https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=1512433.015&id=1501142.015&id=1251025.015</a>.
- 110 Kindred Hospital Seattle, NLRB charge, February 7, 2024, https://www.nlrb.gov/case/19-CA-335286.
- <sup>111</sup> Kelley v. Willamette Valley Medical Center, United States District Court for the District of Oregon, Case No. 3:20-cv-02196-SB, Notice of Settlement, filed December 29, 2023, pages 1-2.
- <sup>112</sup> More than 80 percent of Heritage Grocers' equity was contributed by Apollo based on data provided by Moody's Ratings. Of the five directors of Heritage Grocers publicly identifiable as of Sept. 22, 2023, two were employed by Apollo and two others were directors at other Apollo-owned retail companies, based on analysis provided by UFCW.
- <sup>113</sup> Superior Court of California, County of Alameda, Case No. 22CV005906, Notice of Motion and Motion for Approval of PAGA Settlement, filed October 23, 2023, page 5.
- <sup>114</sup> Superior Court for the State of California, County of Riverside, Case # RIC-1905393, *Liliana Esquivel v. Cardenas Markets*, Order and Judgment Approving the Parties' PAGA Settlement Agreement, dated August 29, 2023, page 12. Complaint alleged violation of Industrial Welfare Commission Wage Order No. 7, Section 14 (A) and (B):
- "A) all working employees shall be provided with suitable seats when the nature of the work reasonably permits the use of seats; and (B) when employees are not engaged in the active duties of their employment and the nature of the work requires standing, an adequate number of suitable seats shall be placed in reasonable proximity to the work area and employees shall be permitted to use such seats when it does not interfere with the performance of their duties."
- <sup>115</sup> United Food and Commercial Workers, <a href="https://apolloathenewrong.com/workers-call-on-apollo-for-respect-equality/#\_edn1">https://apolloathenewrong.com/workers-call-on-apollo-for-respect-equality/#\_edn1</a>, accessed April 2024.
- <sup>116</sup> Howard Stutz, "Unions, Including Culinary, Reach Deal to Organize Venetian, Palazzo Workers," June 27, 2023, <a href="https://thenevadaindependent.com/article/unions-including-culinary-reach-deal-to-organize-venetian-palazzo-workers">https://thenevadaindependent.com/article/unions-including-culinary-reach-deal-to-organize-venetian-palazzo-workers</a>.

- <sup>117</sup> Brookfield, "Who We Are," https://www.brookfield.com/about-us/who-we-are, accessed April 2024.
- 118 Oaktree Capital Management, "About Oaktree," https://www.oaktreecapital.com/about, accessed April 2024.
- <sup>119</sup> Cindy Carcamo, "This Hip Hollywood Rooftop Has a Persistent Rat Problem, Food Workers Say in Claim," *Los Angeles Times*, December 4, 2023, <a href="https://www.latimes.com/food/story/2023-12-04/w-hollywood-hotel-vermin-infestation-rooftop-restaurant-workers">https://www.latimes.com/food/story/2023-12-04/w-hollywood-hotel-vermin-infestation-rooftop-restaurant-workers</a>.
- <sup>120</sup> "Investigation Confirms Labor Law Violations at Fairmont Sonoma Mission Inn," May 5, 2023, <a href="https://www.sonomanews.com/article/news/investigation-confirms-labor-law-violations-at-fairmont-sonoma-mission-inn/">https://www.sonomanews.com/article/news/investigation-confirms-labor-law-violations-at-fairmont-sonoma-mission-inn/</a>.
- <sup>121</sup> "Steps from White House, Immigrant Workers Battle Union-Busting at Hotel Owned by Private Equity Giant," May 15, 2023, <a href="https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20230515005182/en/Steps-From-White-House-Immigrant-Workers-Battle-Union-Busting-at-Hotel-Owned-by-Private-Equity-Giant">https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20230515005182/en/Steps-From-White-House-Immigrant-Workers-Battle-Union-Busting-at-Hotel-Owned-by-Private-Equity-Giant</a>.
- 122 TPG, "Meet TPG | A Leading Global Alternative Asset Manager," March 20, 2024, https://www.tpg.com/.
- 123 The Rise Fund, "Evercare," accessed December 6, 2023, https://therisefund.com/portfolio/evercare.
- 124 The Rise Fund, "Evercare."
- <sup>125</sup> Redwanur Rahman, "The Privatisation of Healthcare System in Bangladesh," *International Journal of Health Care Quality Assurance 32*, no. 1 (February 11, 2019): 97–107, https://doi.org/10.1108/IJHCQA-11-2017-0217; "Wrong Prescription: The Impact of Privatizing Healthcare in Kenya," The Economic and Social Rights Centre-Hakijamii and the Center for Human Rights and Global Justice at New York University School of Law, 2021, <a href="https://chrgj.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Report\_Wrong-Prescription\_Eng\_.pdf">https://chrgj.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Report\_Wrong-Prescription\_Eng\_.pdf</a>.
- <sup>126</sup> Fati N'zi Hassane, "Investments in Private Healthcare Are Not Helping Africans," *Al Jazeera*, July 11, 2023, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/7/11/investments-in-private-healthcare-are-not-helping-africans">https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/7/11/investments-in-private-healthcare-are-not-helping-africans</a>.
- <sup>127</sup> Samuel Lovett, "British Taxpayers Funding Kenyan Hospital Accused of Imprisoning Patients," *The Telegraph*, January 24, 2023, <a href="https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/climate-and-people/british-taxpayers-funding-kenyan-hospital-accused-imprisoning/">https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/climate-and-people/british-taxpayers-funding-kenyan-hospital-accused-imprisoning/</a>.
- <sup>128</sup> Lovett, "British Taxpayers Funding Kenyan Hospital."
- <sup>129</sup> Oxfam, "Sick Development: How Rich Country Government and World Bank Funding to for-Profit Private Hospitals Causes Harm, and Why It Should Be Stopped," June 2023, page 18, <a href="https://www.oxfam.de/system/files/documents/bp-sick-development-funding-for-profit-private-hospitals-260623-en.pdf">https://www.oxfam.de/system/files/documents/bp-sick-development-funding-for-profit-private-hospitals-260623-en.pdf</a>.
- <sup>130</sup> Matt Townsend and Matthew Boyle, "J. Crew Agrees to \$3 Billion Buyout Offer by TPG," *Bloomberg*, November 23, 2010, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2010-11-23/j-crew-agrees-to-be-bought-by-tpg-leonard-green">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2010-11-23/j-crew-agrees-to-be-bought-by-tpg-leonard-green</a>.
- <sup>131</sup> William Louch and Laura Cooper. "Coronavirus Unravels Private-Equity Playbook for Some Retailers," WSJ Pro Private Equity, May 10, 2020, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/coronavirus-unravels-private-equity-playbook-for-some-retailers-11589115600">https://www.wsj.com/articles/coronavirus-unravels-private-equity-playbook-for-some-retailers-11589115600</a>.
- <sup>132</sup> Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Leonard Green and TPG-Led Owner Group Collected \$765 Million in Fees and Dividends From Bankrupt Retailer J. Crew," May 4, 2020, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/news/leonard-green-and-tpg-led-owner-group-collected-765-million-in-fees-and-dividends-from-bankrupt-retailer-j-crew-2/">https://pestakeholder.org/news/leonard-green-and-tpg-led-owner-group-collected-765-million-in-fees-and-dividends-from-bankrupt-retailer-j-crew-2/</a>.
- <sup>133</sup> Dennis Green, "The Curse That Sank Toys R Us Is Now Haunting J.Crew," *Business Insider,* July 3, 2018, <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/jcrew-has-debt-from-buyout-2018-7">https://www.businessinsider.com/jcrew-has-debt-from-buyout-2018-7</a>.
- <sup>134</sup> Ben Unglesbee, "J. Crew Exits Bankruptcy," *Retail Dive*, September 11, 2020, <a href="https://www.retaildive.com/news/j-crew-looks-to-exit-bankruptcy-in-coming-weeks/584159/">https://www.retaildive.com/news/j-crew-looks-to-exit-bankruptcy-in-coming-weeks/584159/</a>.

- <sup>135</sup> Kang Woo-seok and Lee Ha-yeon, "TPG in Talks to Sell Global LVT Flooring Leader Nox," Pulse, November 4, 2022, https://pulse.mk.co.kr/news/english/10516655.
- Robert Yaniz, Jr., "OSHA Levies Heavy Penalties on NOX US After Continued Safety Failures," *Occupational Health & Safety*, August 28, 2023, <a href="https://ohsonline.com/articles/2023/08/28/osha-levies-heavy-penalties-on-nox-us-after-continued-safety-failures.aspx?admgarea=ht.PlantMaintenance&m=1&jw\_start=%7Bseek\_to\_second\_number%7D.">https://ohsonline.com/articles/2023/08/28/osha-levies-heavy-penalties-on-nox-us-after-continued-safety-failures.aspx?admgarea=ht.PlantMaintenance&m=1&jw\_start=%7Bseek\_to\_second\_number%7D.</a>
- <sup>137</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Inspection: 1593763.015 Nox Us, Llc.," opened May 4, 2022, https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=1593763.015.
- <sup>138</sup> "Inspection: 1419279.015 Nox Us, Llc.," opened July 30, 2019, <a href="https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.">https://www.osha.gov/ords/imis/establishment.</a> inspection\_detail?id=1419279.015.
- <sup>139</sup> Jacob Jaber, "The Culture of Philz Coffee Announcing Our \$45 Million Series C Round," Linkedin post, September 13, 2016, https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/culture-philz-coffee-announcing-our-45-million-series-jacob-jaber/.
- <sup>140</sup> Taylor Valci, "How Palestine Led My Coworkers and Me to Unionize," *Jacobin*, June 2, 2024, <a href="https://jacobin.com/2024/06/gaza-philz-coffee-berkeley-union">https://jacobin.com/2024/06/gaza-philz-coffee-berkeley-union</a>.
- <sup>141</sup> Warburg Pincus, <a href="https://warburgpincus.com/">https://warburgpincus.com/</a>, accessed April 2024.
- <sup>142</sup> CVC Capital Partners, https://www.cvc.com/portfolio/our-portfolio/, accessed April 2024.
- <sup>143</sup> Petco, "CVC Capital Partners and Canada Pension Plan Investment Board to Acquire Petco," press release, November 23, 2015, <a href="https://about.petco.com/2015-11-23-CVC-Capital-Partners-and-Canada-Pension-Plan-Investment-Board-to-Acquire-Petco">https://about.petco.com/2015-11-23-CVC-Capital-Partners-and-Canada-Pension-Plan-Investment-Board-to-Acquire-Petco</a>.
- <sup>144</sup> Petco Health and Wellness Company, Inc., SEC 10-K: Annual report for year ending February 3, 2024, <a href="https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1826470/000095017024040516/woof-20240203.htm">https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1826470/000095017024040516/woof-20240203.htm</a>.
- <sup>145</sup> Lauren Debter, "How Staff Cuts Are Undermining Petco's Strategy of Pushing Store Visits Instead of the Internet," *Forbes,* September 30, 2023, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/laurendebter/2023/09/22/how-staff-cuts-are-undermining-petcos-strategy-of-pushing-store-visits-instead-of-the-internet/?sh=48a8b2e81482.</a>
- <sup>146</sup> Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "US Department of Labor Cites North Andover Petco Store for Failing to Protect Workers from Rodents, Electrical, Chemical Hazards," press release, July 21, 2023, <a href="https://www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/region1/07212023">https://www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/region1/07212023</a>.
- <sup>147</sup> CVC Capital Partners, "CVC Acquires Anchor Glass Container Corporation in Partnership with BA Glass," press release, November 2, 2016, <a href="https://www.cvc.com/media/news/2016/2016-11-02-cvc-acquires-anchor-glass-container-corporation-in-partnership-with-ba-glass/">https://www.cvc.com/media/news/2016/2016-11-02-cvc-acquires-anchor-glass-container-corporation-in-partnership-with-ba-glass/</a>.
- <sup>148</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Anchor Glass profile, accessed June 22, 2024, <a href="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=anchor+glass&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=anchor+glass&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=anchor+glass&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=anchor+glass&order=pen\_year&sort=.
- <sup>149</sup> Jeff Smith, "Anchor Glass Fined by OSHA, 1 Year after Paying Penalty following Worker's Death," *The Leader*, March 3, 2023, <a href="https://www.stargazette.com/story/news/local/2023/03/03/anchor-glass-elmira-heights-pays-oshapenalties-fines/69957917007/">https://www.stargazette.com/story/news/local/2023/03/03/anchor-glass-elmira-heights-pays-oshapenalties-fines/69957917007/</a>.
- <sup>150</sup> Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Approves Final Order Requiring Anchor Glass Container Corp. to Drop Noncompete Restrictions That It Imposed on Workers," press release, June 2, 2023, <a href="https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/06/ftc-approves-final-order-requiring-anchor-glass-container-corp-drop-noncompete-restrictions-it">https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/06/ftc-approves-final-order-requiring-anchor-glass-container-corp-drop-noncompete-restrictions-it</a>.
- <sup>151</sup> Ares Management, "About Ares Management Corporation," accessed March 19, 2024, <a href="https://www.aresmgmt.com/">https://www.aresmgmt.com/</a> about-ares-management-corporation.

- <sup>152</sup> Ryan Dezember, "Neiman Deal Is Boon to TPG, Warburg Pincus," *Wall Street Journal*, September 10, 2013, <a href="http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324094704579065673522614060.html">http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324094704579065673522614060.html</a>.
- <sup>153</sup> Abha Bhattarai, "Neiman Marcus Files for Chapter 11 Bankruptcy," *Washington Post*, May 7, 2020, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/05/07/neiman-marcus-bankruptcy-chapter11/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/05/07/neiman-marcus-bankruptcy-chapter11/</a>.
- <sup>154</sup> Robin Driver, "Neiman Marcus Makes Cuts to Store Staff on Way out of Bankruptcy," *FashionNetwork*, September 25, 2020, <a href="https://ww.fashionnetwork.com/news/Neiman-marcus-makes-cuts-to-store-staff-on-way-out-of-bankruptcy,1246357.html">https://ww.fashionnetwork.com/news/Neiman-marcus-makes-cuts-to-store-staff-on-way-out-of-bankruptcy,1246357.html</a>.
- <sup>155</sup> "Neiman Marcus, Fresh out of Bankruptcy, Is Starting a New Round of Staff Cuts," *Dallas News*, September 24, 2020, <a href="https://www.dallasnews.com/business/retail/2020/09/24/neiman-marcus-is-notifying-employees-of-a-new-round-of-staff-cuts/">https://www.dallasnews.com/business/retail/2020/09/24/neiman-marcus-is-notifying-employees-of-a-new-round-of-staff-cuts/</a>.
- <sup>156</sup> Kevin Dowd, "This Day in Buyout History: Deluged by Debt, Guitar Center Turns to Ares," *Yahoo Finance*, April 3, 2018, <a href="https://finance.yahoo.com/news/day-buyout-history-deluged-debt-050000706.html">https://finance.yahoo.com/news/day-buyout-history-deluged-debt-050000706.html</a>.
- <sup>157</sup> Eileen O'Grady, "Private Equity's Highly-Leveraged Bet on Retail Puts a Million Jobs at Risk During the COVID-19 Crisis," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, July 2020, <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/PE-Retail-Distress-Bankruptcies-071020.pdf">https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/PE-Retail-Distress-Bankruptcies-071020.pdf</a>.
- <sup>158</sup> "See Which Companies Announced Layoffs and Closings: WARN Notices," *USA Today*, accessed April 15, 2024, <a href="https://data.usatoday.com/see-which-companies-announced-mass-layoffs-closings/?query=Guitar+Center%2C+I nc.">https://data.usatoday.com/see-which-companies-announced-mass-layoffs-closings/?query=Guitar+Center%2C+I nc.</a>
- 159 O'Grady, "Private Equity's Highly-Leveraged Bet."
- <sup>160</sup> "U.S. Retailer Guitar Center Files for Bankruptcy," *Reuters,* November 22, 2020, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN282057/">https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN282057/</a>.
- <sup>161</sup> Bizclik Editor, "99 Cents Only Stores to Be Purchased for \$1.6 Billion," *Business Chief*, May 19, 2020, <a href="https://businesschief.com/corporate-finance/99-cents-only-stores-be-purchased-dollar16-billion">https://businesschief.com/corporate-finance/99-cents-only-stores-be-purchased-dollar16-billion</a>.
- <sup>162</sup> Ben Unglesbee, "99 Cents Only Downgraded by Moody's," Retail Dive, December 15, 2021, <a href="https://www.retaildive.com/news/99-cents-only-downgraded-by-moodys/611550/">https://www.retaildive.com/news/99-cents-only-downgraded-by-moodys/611550/</a>.
- <sup>163</sup> Moody's Investors Service, "Moody's Downgrades 99 Cents' CFR to Caa3," November 15, 2023, <a href="https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-99-Cents-CFR-to-Caa3-Rating-Action--PR\_482433">https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-99-Cents-CFR-to-Caa3-Rating-Action--PR\_482433</a>.
- <sup>164</sup> Dietrich Knauth, "Retailer 99 Cents Only Files for Bankruptcy, Plans to Shut Down," *Reuters,* April 8, 2024, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/retailer-99-cents-only-files-bankruptcy-plans-shut-down-2024-04-08/">https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/retailer-99-cents-only-files-bankruptcy-plans-shut-down-2024-04-08/</a>.
- <sup>165</sup> Giulia Carbonaro, "99 Cents Only Stores to Close in 4 States," NewsWeek, April 5, 2024, https://www.newsweek. com/99-cents-only-stores-close-4-states-1887194; Vivian Chow, "Los Angeles County to Help Thousands of Displaced 99 Cents Only Employees," KTLA, April 21, 2024, <a href="https://ktla.com/news/local-news/los-angeles-county-to-help-thousands-of-displaced-99-cents-only-employees/">https://ktla.com/news/los-angeles-county-to-help-thousands-of-displaced-99-cents-only-employees/</a>.
- <sup>166</sup> Esteban Reynoso, "Economist Calls 99 Cents Only Store Closures Scary," CBS Sacramento, April 5, 2024, <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/sacramento/news/economist-calls-99-cents-only-store-closures-scary/">https://www.cbsnews.com/sacramento/news/economist-calls-99-cents-only-store-closures-scary/</a>.
- <sup>167</sup> Advent International, "About Advent International Leading Private Equity Investor," accessed April 19, 2024, <a href="https://www.adventinternational.com/about/">https://www.adventinternational.com/about/</a>.
- <sup>168</sup> Advent International, "Advent International to Acquire a Significant Stake in Imperial Dade, a Leading North American Distributor of Food Service Packaging and Janitorial Supplies, from Bain Capital Private Equity," press release, May 2, 2022, https://www.adventinternational.com/advent-international-to-acquire-a-significant-stake-in-

<u>imperial-dade-a-leading-north-american-distributor-of-food-service-packaging-and-janitorial-supplies-from-bain-capital-private-equity/.</u>

- $^{169}$  Teamsters, "Imperial Dade Workers in Florida Join Teamsters," press release, May 24, 2024, https://teamster.org/2024/05/imperial-dade-workers-in-florida-join-teamsters/#:~:text=(ORLANDO)%20%E2%80%93%20Drivers%20 at%20Imperial,and%20affordable%2C%20quality%20health%20care.
- <sup>170</sup> Andrea Ramsey, "Advent International to Acquire Majority Stake in Leading Third-Party Hotel Operator Aimbridge Hospitality," Advent International, January 7, 2019, <a href="https://www.adventinternational.com/advent-international-to-acquire-majority-stake-in-leading-third-party-hotel-operator-aimbridge-hospitality/">https://www.adventinternational.com/advent-international-to-acquire-majority-stake-in-leading-third-party-hotel-operator-aimbridge-hospitality/</a>.
- <sup>171</sup> Andrea Ramsey, "Aimbridge Hospitality and Interstate Hotels & Resorts to Merge," Advent International, August 29, 2019, <a href="https://www.adventinternational.com/aimbridge-hospitality-and-interstate-hotels-resorts-to-merge/">https://www.adventinternational.com/aimbridge-hospitality-and-interstate-hotels-resorts-to-merge/</a>.
- <sup>172</sup> UNITE HERE Local 11, "UNITE HERE Local 11: Strike Deadline This Weekend for Advent International-Owned Aimbridge Hospitality Hotels in Los Angeles," press release, Businesss Wire, December 13, 2023, <a href="https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20231213508779/en/UNITE-HERE-Local-11-Strike-Deadline-This-Weekend-for-Advent-International-owned-Aimbridge-Hospitality-Hotels-in-Los-Angeles.">https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20231213508779/en/UNITE-HERE-Local-11-Strike-Deadline-This-Weekend-for-Advent-International-owned-Aimbridge-Hospitality-Hotels-in-Los-Angeles.</a>
- <sup>173</sup> AFT, "AFT's Weingarten on Biden Administration's New Actions to Protect Workers' Retirement Security," press release, April 23, 2024, <a href="https://www.aft.org/press-release/afts-weingarten-biden-administrations-new-actions-protect-workers-retirement-security">https://www.aft.org/press-release/afts-weingarten-biden-administrations-new-actions-protect-workers-retirement-security</a>.
- <sup>174</sup> North America's Building Trades Unions, "Principles of Responsible Workforce Management," May 11, 2023, https://nabtu.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Principles-of-Responsible-Workforce-Management-in-Private-Equity-2023-05-11-NEBF-1.pdf.
- <sup>175</sup> California Public Employees' Retirement System, "Revisions to the Total Fund Policy: Governance and Sustainability Principles," September 2023, <a href="https://www.calpers.ca.gov/docs/board-agendas/202309/invest/item05a-01\_a.pdf">https://www.calpers.ca.gov/docs/board-agendas/202309/invest/item05a-01\_a.pdf</a>.
- New York State Common Retirement Fund, "Responsible Workforce Management Policy," April 2024, <a href="https://www.osc.ny.gov/files/common-retirement-fund/pdf/responsible-workforce-management-policy.pdf?utm\_medium=email&utm\_source=govdelivery">https://www.osc.ny.gov/files/common-retirement-fund/pdf/responsible-workforce-management-policy.pdf?utm\_medium=email&utm\_source=govdelivery</a>.
- <sup>177</sup> Sen. Sherrod Brown, "Brown Presses Private Equity Firm for Answers on Portfolio Companies' Anti-Union Practices," press release, July 21, 2021, <a href="https://www.brown.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/private-equity-firm-portfolio-companies-anti-union-practices">https://www.brown.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/private-equity-firm-portfolio-companies-anti-union-practices</a>.
- <sup>178</sup> Hannah Dreier, "Alone and Exploited, Migrant Children Work Brutal Jobs Across the U.S.," New York Times, February 25, 2023, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/25/us/unaccompanied-migrant-child-workers-exploitation.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/25/us/unaccompanied-migrant-child-workers-exploitation.html</a>.
- <sup>179</sup> Good Jobs First, Violation Tracker: Hearthside Food Solutions, accessed May 9, 2024, <a href="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/?company=hearthside&order=pen\_year&sort="https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/"https://violat

Public Pension Funds	Blackstone	Carlyle	KKR	Apollo	Brookfield- Oaktree	TPG	Warburg Pincus	CVC	Ares	Brookfield	Advent	Grand Total
New York State Common Retirement Fund	\$6,771	\$26	\$3,425	\$3,060	\$1,400	\$1,350	\$880	\$2,529	\$2,306	\$4,500		\$26,247
California Public Employees' Retirement System	\$7,231	\$3,721	\$2,150	\$1,300	\$1,000	\$1,250		\$2,770	\$1,922		\$1,200	\$22,544
Washington State Investment Board	\$1,700	\$900	\$4,724		\$1,800	\$5,420	\$3,150				\$2,250	\$19,944
Teacher Retirement System of Texas	\$4,594	\$1,380	\$3,570	\$3,280	\$1,550	\$2,100		\$125		\$2,500		\$19,099
California State Teachers' Retirement System	\$8,605	\$2,471	\$1,355	\$900	\$491	\$850		\$1,089	\$1,200	\$50	\$1,062	\$18,073
Oregon Public Employees Retirement System	\$2,650		\$1,025	\$780	\$575	\$2,875		\$948		\$950	\$670	\$10,473
Minnesota State Board of Investment	\$2,725	\$850	\$1,850		\$1,050	\$550	\$950	\$299		\$500	\$400	\$9,174
Virginia Retirement System	\$941	\$1,700	\$275	\$730	\$750	\$450		\$1,035	\$875		\$200	\$6,956
Regents of the University of California	\$5,905		\$2	\$210		\$315	\$100	\$67				\$6,599
North Carolina Retirement Systems	\$3,458			\$440			\$175	\$97	\$1,850	\$200		\$6,220
Teachers Retirement System of the State of Illinois	\$1,550	\$1,430	\$400	\$745	\$1,373		\$200			\$350	\$110	\$6,158
Florida State Board of Administration	\$2,180	\$700	\$250	\$600	\$300	\$425	\$226	\$420	\$300	\$75	\$450	\$5,926
New York State Teachers' Retirement System	\$2,896	\$400	\$485		\$155			\$360	\$400	\$865		\$5,561
Teachers' Retirement System of the City of New York	\$889	\$409	\$1,558	\$576	\$100	\$353	\$199	\$530	\$234	\$699		\$5,547
Michigan Department of Treasury	\$1,360	\$777	\$615	\$600	\$145	\$725	\$425				\$680	\$5,327
New York City Employees' Retirement System	\$830	\$163	\$1,377	\$519	\$100	\$331	\$520	\$474	\$255	\$611		\$5,179
New Jersey Division of Investment	\$1,580	\$300				\$1,600	\$277	\$605		\$550	\$100	\$5,012
Pennsylvania Public School Employees Retirement System	\$1,250	\$750		\$625		\$675		\$100	\$484	\$1,100		\$4,984
State Teachers Retirement System of Ohio	\$1,318	\$350		\$305	\$666		\$555	\$268	\$1,137		\$220	\$4,819
Teachers' Retirement System of Louisiana	\$2,025	\$430		\$745	\$175	\$415	\$100	\$491	\$100			\$4,481
State of Wisconsin Investment Board	\$2,005	\$115		\$400		\$400	\$332	\$613	\$250		\$220	\$4,335
Oregon Investment Council	\$700		\$500	\$300	\$500	\$1,175		\$324		\$400	\$100	\$3,999
Los Angeles City Employees' Retirement System				\$135	\$124	\$2,520		\$274		\$50	\$190	\$3,293
New York City Police Pension Fund	\$541	\$220	\$755	\$338	\$70	\$171	\$301	\$312	\$44	\$409		\$3,161
Maryland State Retirement and Pension System	\$135	\$450		\$715		\$150		\$411	\$525	\$400	\$260	\$3,046
Texas County & District Retirement System	\$699	\$575			\$425			\$120	\$850		\$305	\$2,974
Massachusetts Pension Reserves Investment Trust	\$500		\$100		\$400			\$1,035			\$910	\$2,945

Public Pension Funds	Blackstone	Carlyle	KKR	Apollo	Brookfield- Oaktree	TPG	Warburg Pincus	CVC	Ares	Brookfield	Advent	Grand Total
Maine Public Employees Retirement System	\$669	\$360	\$725					\$213	\$300	\$300	\$140	\$2,707
Colorado Public Employees' Retirement Association	\$1,012	\$50		\$330		\$100	\$360	\$180	\$375			\$2,407
San Francisco Employees' Retirement System	\$997	\$100		\$150	\$30	\$370			\$500		\$256	\$2,403
Los Angeles County Employees' Retirement Association	\$480	\$700			\$100	\$75		\$813			\$150	\$2,318
Tennessee Consolidated Retirement System	\$900	\$450			\$500						\$395	\$2,245
South Carolina Retirement System Investment Commission	\$700		\$750					\$109		\$650		\$2,209
Texas Municipal Retirement System	\$750	\$190			\$150	\$475				\$450		\$2,015
Ohio Public Employees Retirement System	\$1,125	\$100							\$600			\$1,825
Kentucky Teachers' Retirement System	\$365	\$656	\$185		\$397				\$215			\$1,818
Indiana Public Retirement System	\$702	\$100	\$100	\$300	\$100			\$314	\$150			\$1,766
Arizona State Retirement System	\$322			\$275				\$165	\$1,000			\$1,762
Alaska Permanent Fund	\$600	\$30	\$308	\$275	\$170	\$100	\$25	\$113			\$105	\$1,726
Employees Retirement System of Texas		\$243	\$150			\$249		\$71	\$263	\$275	\$305	\$1,556
New York City Board of Education Retirement System	\$305	\$47	\$641	\$72		\$8	\$134	\$71	\$170	\$90		\$1,538
Texas Permanent School Fund	\$500	\$50	\$310			\$205	\$60		\$410			\$1,535
Pennsylvania State Employees' Retirement System	\$495	\$175		\$185	\$50	\$100		\$145	\$100		\$125	\$1,375
Connecticut Retirement Plans and Trust Funds	\$449	\$350		\$525								\$1,324
Employees' Retirement System of the State of Hawaii	\$455		\$150	\$50	\$25	\$206		\$155	\$100		\$86	\$1,227
South Dakota Retirement System	\$847									\$300		\$1,147
Public Employee Retirement System of Idaho	\$200		\$105	\$165		\$280		\$140			\$221	\$1,111
Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund	\$800								\$295			\$1,095
New York City Fire Department Pension Fund	\$128	\$82	\$288	\$92	\$30	\$81	\$102	\$111	\$17	\$130		\$1,061
New Mexico Public Employees' Retirement Association		\$220	\$50			\$45	\$300	\$221		\$175		\$1,011
Houston Firefighters' Relief and Retirement Fund	\$477					\$35			\$155	\$135	\$110	\$912
New Mexico Educational Retirement Board	\$125			\$50		\$400	\$150		\$130	\$50		\$905
Kansas City Public School Retirement System	\$125			\$124		\$250	\$190		\$180	\$30		\$899
Houston Police Officers' Pension System	\$527	\$55		\$15	\$25		\$46		\$37	\$60	\$75	\$840
Kansas Retirement System for Judges	\$125			\$124		\$250	\$140		\$175			\$814

Public Pension Funds	Blackstone	Carlyle	KKR	Apollo	Brookfield- Oaktree	TPG	Warburg Pincus	CVC	Ares	Brookfield	Advent	Grand Total
Los Angeles Department of Water and Power Employees' Retirement Plan	\$395			\$153		\$20			\$157	\$60		\$785
Louisiana State Employees' Retirement System			\$250	\$205			\$200			\$100		\$755
Kansas Public Employees Retirement System	\$50			\$160		\$235	\$75		\$175			\$695
Ohio Police & Fire Pension Fund	\$165		\$25	\$50	\$60				\$60	\$235	\$55	\$650
Alaska Retirement Management Board		\$44	\$350		\$20		\$147	\$20			\$64	\$645
Illinois State Board of Investment	\$336			\$40	\$70	\$70		\$55	\$30			\$601
New Hampshire Retirement System		\$249		\$80			\$164		\$50			\$543
Orange County Employees' Retirement System	\$145				\$150	\$75			\$50		\$115	\$535
Los Angeles Fire and Police Pension System				\$50	\$84	\$125		\$111	\$34	\$50	\$50	\$504
Sacramento County Employees' Retirement System		\$175	\$30		\$50	\$40		\$30	\$40	\$120		\$485
District of Columbia Retirement Board	\$115	\$105			\$30		\$100	\$26			\$75	\$451
Iowa Public Employees' Retirement System	\$150	\$65			\$40			\$77	\$100			\$432
State Universities Retirement System of Illinois	\$282	\$100		\$50								\$432
West Virginia Investment Management Board	\$225				\$30	\$75					\$100	\$430
School Employees' Retirement System of Ohio		\$100		\$200			\$105					\$405
Rhode Island State Investment Commission		\$80	\$100	\$45				\$98			\$60	\$383
San Diego County Employees' Retirement Association	\$160			\$100	\$90					\$30		\$380
Arkansas Teacher Retirement System	\$169	\$135	\$50						\$25			\$379
Santa Barbara County Employees' Retirement System	\$109		\$40	\$65		\$30		\$31		\$30	\$33	\$338
Nevada Public Employees Retirement System		\$80			\$40			\$117			\$90	\$327
Oklahoma Police Pension & Retirement System	\$77			\$100	\$66		\$75					\$318
Contra Costa County Employees' Retirement Association	\$100				\$65	\$149						\$314
Fresno County Employees' Retirement Association	\$30				\$165	\$10	\$3	\$30	\$75			\$313
San Bernardino County Employees' Retirement Association				\$100					\$115		\$10	\$225
San Diego City Employees' Retirement System		\$50	\$30		\$70				\$20	\$40		\$210
Houston Municipal Employees' Pension System		\$90			\$117							\$207

Public Pension Funds	Blackstone	Carlyle	KKR	Apollo	Brookfield- Oaktree	TPG	Warburg Pincus	CVC	Ares	Brookfield	Advent	Grand Total
Kentucky Teachers Medical Health Insurance Trust	\$25	\$108	\$30		\$40							\$203
Nashville & Davidson County Metropolitan Government Employee Benefit Trust Fund	\$60				\$112				\$30			\$202
Nebraska Investment Council					\$100				\$90			\$190
Alameda County Employees' Retirement Association							\$58		\$91	\$40		\$189
Vermont State Teachers' Retirement System									\$65	\$100		\$165
Kern County Employees' Retirement Association									\$60	\$100		\$160
Anne Arundel County Retirement and Pension System				\$63			\$77					\$140
Teachers Retirement System of Oklahoma			\$100						\$35			\$135
Public Safety Personnel Retirement System of the State of Arizona			\$40			\$75						\$115
Oklahoma Law Enforcement Retirement System	\$19			\$18	\$15		\$60					\$112
Essex County Council Pension Fund	\$36			\$34				\$38				\$108
Kentucky Public Pensions Authority								\$64	\$40			\$104
Chicago Teachers' Pension Fund			\$25							\$75		\$100
Indiana State Teachers' Retirement System	\$100											\$100
Philadelphia Municipal Retirement System						\$50			\$50			\$100
Grand Total	\$81,965	\$23,456	\$29,246	\$21,548	\$16,139	\$28,283	\$10,960	\$18,814	\$19,296	\$17,834	\$11,947	\$279,487
Source: PitchBook												
Commitments to top asset managers												

